## **RSG International Ltd**

## **Consolidated financial statements**

For the year ended 31 December 2019

## **Contents**

28.

## **General information**

## Management report

## Independent auditors' report

Cons	solidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income	1
	solidated statement of financial position	
	solidated statement of cash flows	
Cons	solidated statement of changes in equity	4
	3	
Note	es to the consolidated financial statements	
1.	Corporate information	
2.	Significant accounting policies	
3.	Changes in accounting policies and disclosures	
4.	Restatement of comparative information	29
5.	Business combinations, acquisitions and disposals	
6.	Investment in associates	
7.	Income and expenses	
8.	Income tax	
9.	Property, plant and equipment	
10.	Intangible assets other than goodwill	
11.	Investment properties	43
12.	Interest-bearing loans receivable	
13.	Inventories	_
14.	Trade and other receivables	
16.	Cash and cash equivalents	
17.	Equity	
18.	Interest-bearing loans and borrowings	
19.	Debt securities issued	
20.	Trade and other payables	
21.	Other liabilities	
22.	Contract assets and liabilities	
23.	Provisions	
24.	Balances and transactions with related parties	
25.	Contingencies, commitments and operating risks	
26.	Financial risk management objectives and policies	
27.	Segment information	58

Subsequent events.......60

## **General information**

## **Board of Directors**

Georghios Fisentzides (appointed on 21 June 2016)

## **Company secretary**

Georghios Fisentzides (appointed 6 April 2018) 5 Miaouli, Larnaka, 6017 Cyprus

## **Registration number**

C226111

## Registered office

16, Spyrou Kyprianou Avenue, H&S Centre, First Floor, Office 104 Larnaca, 6018 Cyprus

## Independent auditors

Ernst & Young Cyprus Limited Certified Public Accountants and Registered Auditors 6 Stasinou Avenue P.O. Box 21656 1511 Nicosia Cyprus

## **Management report**

The Board of Directors of RSG International Ltd (the "Company") presents herewith its report and the audited consolidated financial statements of the Company and its subsidiaries (the "Group") for the year ended 31 December 2019.

## **Principal activities**

The Group is involved in real estate development in the Russian Federation. There were no changes in the Group's activities from last year.

## Examination of the development, position and performance of the activities of the Group

The Board of Directors has assessed the risks set out in this report and believes that steps taken to mitigate the risks are sufficient to prevent their material adverse effect on the financial performance and financial position of the Group. Therefore: (i) the current financial position as presented in the consolidated financial statements is considered satisfactory; (ii) the Board of Directors does not expect major changes in the principal activities of the Group in the foreseeable future.

### Financial results and dividends

The results of the Group for the respective periods are set out in the Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income on page 1 of the consolidated financial statements.

#### Main risks and uncertainties

In the ordinary course of business activity, the Group is exposed to a variety of risks the most important of which are credit risk, liquidity risk and market risk. These risks are identified, measured and monitored through various control mechanisms at the operating level of subsidiaries. Detailed information relating to these risks is set out in Note 26, financial risk management objectives and policies.

## Share capital

The authorized and issued share capital of RSG International Ltd as of 31 December 2019 consists of 6,786,305 ordinary shares of \$1 each.

## **Branches**

The Company did not operate through any branches during the year.

## Events subsequent to the reporting date

Events subsequent to the statement of financial position date are disclosed in Note 28 "Subsequent events".

## **Board of Directors**

The members of the Company's Board of Directors as at 31 December 2019 and at the date of this report are presented on page 1.

The Company's Articles of Association do not provide for the rotation of directors. Each appointed director shall hold office until the next annual general meeting and shall be eligible for re-election.

During the year, there were no significant changes in the assignment of responsibilities and remuneration of the Board of Directors.

## Management report (continued)

### **Auditors**

The independent auditors of the Company, Ernst & Young Cyprus Limited, have expressed their willingness to continue in office. A resolution proposing their re-appointment and authorizing the Board of Directors to fix their remuneration will be submitted to the Members at the Annual General Meeting of the Company.

By order of the Board

Georghios Fisentzides Secretary

Larnaca, 17 June 2020



Ernst & Young Cyprus Ltd Jean Nouvel Tower 6 Stasinou Avenue 1060 Nicosia P.O. Box 21656 1511 Nicosia, Cyprus Tel: +357 22209999 Fax: +357 22209998 ey.com

## Independent auditors' report

To the Members of RSG International Ltd

#### Report on the audit of the consolidated financial statements

#### Opinion

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of RSG International Ltd (the "Company"), and its subsidiaries (the "Group"), which are presented in pages 1 to 60 and comprise the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2019, and the consolidated statements of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, changes in equity and cash flows for the year then ended, and notes to the consolidated financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies.

In our opinion, the accompanying consolidated financial statements give a true and fair view of the consolidated financial position of the Group as at 31 December 2019, and of its consolidated financial performance and its consolidated cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRSs) as adopted by the European Union and the requirements of the Cyprus Companies Law, Cap. 113.

#### Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (ISAs). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the "Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements" section of our report. We are independent of the Company in accordance with the International Ethics Standards Board for Accountants' International Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants (including International Independence Standards) (IESBA Code) together with the ethical requirements that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in Cyprus, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements and the IESBA Code. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

## Other information

The Board of Directors is responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the Consolidated Management Report, but does not include the consolidated financial statements and our auditor's report thereon.

Our opinion on the consolidated financial statements does not cover the other information and we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the consolidated financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the consolidated financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

## Responsibilities of the Board of Directors for the consolidated financial statements

The Board of Directors is responsible for the preparation of consolidated financial statements that give a true and fair view in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the European Union and the requirements of the Cyprus Companies Law, Cap. 113, and for such internal control as the Board of Directors determines is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.



In preparing the consolidated financial statements, the Board of Directors is responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the Board of Directors either intends to liquidate the Group or to cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so.

The Board of Directors is responsible for overseeing the Group's financial reporting process.

Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the consolidated financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these consolidated financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with ISAs, we exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- ldentify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- ▶ Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's internal control.
- ► Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the Board of Directors.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the Board of Directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the consolidated financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to continue as a going concern.
- ► Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the consolidated financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the consolidated financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves a true and fair view.
- Dobtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Group to express an opinion on the consolidated financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with the Board of Directors regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.



## Report on other legal requirements

Pursuant to the additional requirements of the Auditors Law of 2017, we report the following:

- In our opinion, the management report has been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Cyprus Companies Law, Cap. 113, and the information given is consistent with the consolidated financial statements.
- In our opinion, and in the light of the knowledge and understanding of the Group and its environment obtained in the course of the audit, we have not identified material misstatements in the management report.

#### Other matter

This report, including the opinion, has been prepared for and only for the Company's members as a body in accordance with Section 69 of the Auditors Law of 2017 and for no other purpose. We do not, in giving this opinion, accept or assume responsibility for any other purpose or to any other person to whose knowledge this report may come to.

Nicolas Pavlou

Certified Public Accountant and Registered Auditor

For and on behalf of

Ernst & Young Cyprus Limited Certified Public Accountants and Registered Auditors

Nicosia 17 June 2020

# Consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income For the year ended 31 December 2019

(in thousands of Russian rubles)

		Year ended			
	Notes	31 December 2019	31 December 2018 Restated*		
Revenue	7.1	18,670,304	19,154,624		
Cost of sales	7.3	(14,183,519)	(14,335,830)		
Gross profit		4,486,785	4,818,794		
General and administrative expenses	7.4	(1,148,719)	(1,138,563)		
Other operating income	7.6	743,511	419,662		
Other operating expenses	7.6	(2,336,211)	(1,977,453)		
Change in fair value of investment property	11	(940,918)	773,285		
Operating profit		804,448	2,895,725		
Finance income	7.5	475,255	761,196		
Finance costs	7.5	(2,698,186)	(2,264,156)		
Net (loss)/profit attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC		(146,910)	53,452		
Foreign exchange gain, net		1,126	59,802		
Share of (loss)/profit of associate	6	(5,505)	12,293		
(Loss)/profit before income tax		(1,569,772)	1,518,312		
Income tax benefit/(expense)	8	50,514	(988,693)		
Net (loss)/profit for the year		(1,519,258)	529,619		
Total comprehensive (loss)/income for the year		(1,519,258)	529,619		
Attributable to:					
Equity holders of the parent		(1,519,258)	529,632		
Non-controlling interests		_	(13)		

<sup>\*</sup> The amounts shown here do not correspond to the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income for the year ended 31 December 2018 and reflect adjustments from correction for changes in accounting policy as described in Note

# Consolidated statement of financial position

## At 31 December 2019

(in thousands of Russian rubles)

	Notes	31 December 2019	31 December 2018 Restated*	1 January 2018 Restated*
Assets			ricolated	Nestated
Non-current assets	-			
Property, plant and equipment Intangible assets	9	690,334	682,024	611,542
Right of use of assets	10 3.1	3,785,350	3,957,770	1,552,597
Investments in associates	6	447,248 39,041	59,276	42.675
Investment properties	11	9,452,414	10,293,917	43,675 11,075,675
Inventories	13	1,419,980	1,419,980	1,407,542
Trade and other receivables	14	61,638	117,751	154,250
Interest-bearing loans receivable at amortised cost Interest-bearing loans receivable at FVPL	12	155,906		727
Deferred tax assets	12	1,085,262 681,597	517,225	390,805
Sold tax assets	8	17,818,770	621,514	587,979
Current assets		17,010,770	17,669,457	15,824,792
Inventories	13	26,505,610	24,278,858	18,858,073
Trade and other receivables	14	1,249,611	957,075	1,326,616
Contract assets	22	408,123	355,198	377,520
Prepayments Income tax receivable	15	1,513,192	1,166,639	1,360,576
Taxes recoverable		235,504	237,787	249,390
Interest-bearing loans receivable at amortised cost	12	751,414 5,107	926,766 893	410,126
Interest-bearing loans receivable at FVPL	12	1,123,172	265,650	954,487 1,264,391
Cash and cash equivalents	16	4,592,137	6,628,484	7,793,715
27. 27.9 (A. 9. 18.9 (A. 9. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19.	10	36,383,870	34,817,350	32,594,894
Investment properties held for sale	11	30,000	1=	50,000
Assets held for sale	(# #)			276,742
	n n	36,413,870	34,817,350	32,921,636
Total assets	*	54,232,640	52,486,807	48,746,428
Equity and liabilities				
Equity				
Issued capital	17	211,941	211,941	211,935
Share premium		21,575,263	21,575,263	20,978,269
Capital contribution reserve Business combination reserve	17	(4,590,577)	(4,495,649)	(4,530,335)
Accumulated losses		2,692,177	2,692,177	2,692,177
Equity attributable to equity holders of the parent	9	(4,075,819)	(2,556,561)	(3,610,346)
1829 X 3		15,812,985	17,427,171	15,741,700
Total non-controlling interests	v.	) <del>-</del> 4		571,340
Total equity		15,812,985	17,427,171	16,313,040
Non-current liabilities				
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings	18	3,039,061	3,377,149	2,994,392
Debt securities issued	19	8,160,301	7,985,291	9,980,226
Contract liabilities Other liabilities	22	1,234,285	1,429,946	1,429,946
Deferred income tax liabilities	21	2,541,222	2,198,432	656,256
Deletted income tax liabilities	8	2,979,859	3,505,294	2,891,617
Current liabilities		17,954,728	18,496,112	17,952,437
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings	18	1.796.067	1,258,785	1,451,326
Debt securities issued	19	4,507,992	5,251,653	3,600,917
Trade and other payables	20	4,295,564	2,289,109	1,803,538
Contract liabilities Income taxes payable	22	8,454,066	5,851,709	6,489,130
Other taxes payable		133,597	440,737	401,644
Provisions	23	236,024 167,945	159,379 49,822	120,155 77,606
Other liabilities	21	873,672	637,778	458,528
Liabilities directly associated with the assets held for sale				78,107
		20,464,927	15,938,972	14,480,951
Net assets attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC	5.1		624,552	
		20,464,927	16,563,524	14,480,951
Total equity and liabilities, including net assets attributable to	•	38,419,655	35,059,636	32,433,388
non-controlling participants in LLC		54,232,640	52,486,807	48,746,428
* The amounts shown here do not correspond to the consolidated statem	ant of financia	I manifela a familia como o	-d-d 0d D	Laborat P. Sarand H. Carand A. Carand H. Carand M. Carand C. Carand

The amounts shown here do not correspond to the consolidated statement of financial position for the year ended 31 December 2018 and reflect adjustments from correction for changes in accounting policy as described in Note 4.

On 17 June 2020, the Board of Directors of RSG International Ltd authorized these consolidated financial statements for issue.

Georghios Fisentzides

Director

The accompanying notes on pages 7 to 60 form an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

## Consolidated statement of cash flows

## For the year ended 31 December 2019

(in thousands of Russian rubles)

_	Year ended 31 December 2019	Year ended 31 December 2018 Restated*
(Loss)/profit before tax	(1,569,772)	1,518,312
Adjustments for:	10.704	40.045
Depreciation and amortization (Note 7.2)	49,791	46,645
Finance income (Note 7.5)	(475,255)	(761,196)
Finance costs (Note 7.5)	2,698,186	2,264,156
Change in fair value of investment properties (Note 11)	940,918	(773,285)
Loss on sale of property, plant and equipment, investment property	04.050	0.505
(Note 7.6, 11)	21,059	2,585
Write-down of inventory to net realizable value (Note 13)	421,609	514,643
Change of allowance for expected credit loss recognized on interest-bearing	004	(7.400)
loans receivable (Note 7.6)	934	(7,189)
Change of allowance for expected credit loss on trade and other receivables	(000 047)	440 500
and other allowance on prepayments (Note 7.6)	(328,947)	113,532
Change in legal provisions (Note 7.6)	161,170	(6,780)
Foreign exchange gain, net	(1,126)	(59,802)
Change in bonuses and unused vacation accruals	97,932	75,162
Losses from write-off of VAT receivable	124,254	58,543
Share of loss/(profit) of associate (Note 6)	5,505	(12,293)
Gain on derecognition of accounts payable (Note 7.6)	(11,161)	(297,251)
Barter revenue (Note 7.1)	450.046	(59,869)
Cost of capitalized development rights (Note 7.3)	158,216	83,765
Capitalized significant financing component on contract liability recognized in cost of sales	102 212	164 275
	183,312 (664,097)	164,375 (438,722)
Significant financing component on contract liability recognized in revenue Loss on disposal of subsidiary (Note 7.6)	8,022	11,048
Net loss/(profit) attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC (Note 5.1)	146,910	(53,452)
Loss on write off of other inventory	140,910	9,801
Gain on bargain purchase of subsidiary (Note 5.1)	(376,201)	3,001
	(13,741)	3,789
Other non-cash operations  Operating cash inflows before working capital changes	1,577,518	2,396,517
(Increase)/decrease in inventories	(360,515)	1,785,749
(Increase)/decrease in trade and other receivables, contract assets	(287,276)	671,272
(Increase)/decrease in prepayments	(347,528)	375,502
Increase in VAT receivable	(25,069)	(566,843)
Increase/(decrease) in trade and other payables	806,284	(9,728)
Increase/(decrease) in contract liabilities	916,558	(552,280)
Increase in other taxes payable	76,826	41,279
Decrease in provisions	(42,831)	(1,492)
Increase/(decrease) in other liabilities	3,637	(404,217)
Cash inflows from operating activities**	2,317,604	3,735,759
Income tax paid	(1,081,363)	(279,360)
Interest received	348,097	416,853
Interest paid _	(2,169,857)	(2,166,878)
Net cash flows (used in)/from operating activities	(585,519)	1,706,374

<sup>\*</sup> The amounts shown here do not correspond to the consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2018 and reflect adjustments from correction for changes in accounting policy as described in Note 4.

<sup>\*\*</sup> Supplementary information: cash flows from operating activities do not include cash on escrow accounts received by authorized bank from the buyers of the residential properties as the settlement of the share participation agreements obligations in the amount of 878,065 as of 31 December 2019 (in 2018 there were no cash receipts to the escrow accounts). The access to these funds is obtained by the Group only upon the completion of the residential property object.

## Consolidated statement of cash flows (continued)

	Year ended 31 December 2019	Year ended 31 December 2018 Restated*
Cash flows from investing activities	-	
Acquisition of subsidiary, net of cash acquired (Note 5.1)	134,636	(1,271,662)
Purchase of investment properties	(129,872)	(108,405)
Purchase of property, plant and equipment	(78,798)	(100,979)
Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment and investment		
properties	20,204	31,592
Dividends received from associates (Note 6)	12,824	-
Contribution to investment in associate (Note 6)	(5)	(3,308)
Disposal of subsidiaries, net of cash disposed (Note 5.2)	961,407	5,010
Purchase of intangible assets	(16,238)	(24,891)
Issuance of loans receivable	(1,839,872)	(2,335,677)
Repayment of loans receivable	62,262	1,472,236
Net cash flows used in investing activities	(873,452)	(2,336,084)
Cash flows from financing activities		
Proceeds from borrowings and bonds (Note 26)	8,486,651	3,099,728
Repayment of borrowings and bonds (Note 26)	(8,839,589)	(4,330,846)
Payment for acquisition of non-controlling interests (Note 5.1, 17)	(99,381)	(20,616)
Issuance of share capital and share premium (Note 17)		597,000
Proceeds from cash contribution of non-controlling interest (Note 5.1)	_	87,395
Cash payments for the principal portion of lease liabilities (Note 26)	(124,742)	· -
Repayment of finance lease obligations (Note 26)		(15,320)
Net cash flows used in financing activities	(577,061)	(582,659)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	(315)	47,138
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	(2,036,347)	(1,165,231)
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the year	6,628,484	7,793,715
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year	4,592,137	6,628,484
Judin and Judin Judin and an and Judin		

<sup>\*</sup> The amounts shown here do not correspond to the consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2018 and reflect adjustments from correction for changes in accounting policy as described in Note 4.

RSG International Ltd

Consolidated financial statements

# Consolidated statement of changes in equity For the year ended 31 December 2019

(in thousands of Russian rubles)

_	Attributable to equity holders of the parent							
	Issued capital	Share premium	Capital contribution reserve	Business combination reserve	Accumulated losses	Total	Non- controlling interests	Total equity
As at 31 December 2017 (audited) Change in accounting policy (Note 4)	211,935 _	20,978,269	(4,530,335) -	2,692,177	<b>(3,401,182)</b> (209,164)	15,950,864 (209,164)	<b>571,223</b> 117	16,522,087 (209,047)
As at 1 January 2018 (restated*)	211,935	20,978,269	(4,530,335)	2,692,177	(3,610,346)	15,741,700	571,340	16,313,040
Net income/(loss) for the year (Restated*)					529,632	529,632	(13)	529,619
Total comprehensive income					529,632	529,632	(13)	529,619
Issuance of share capital and share premium (Note 17) Acquisition of non-controlling interests	6	596,994	-	-	-	597,000	-	597,000
(Note 17)	-	-	_	_	524,153	524,153	(565,505)	(41,352)
Dividends paid to the non-controlling interests holders (Note 17)  Capital contributions from shareholder	_	-	-	-	-	-	(5,822)	(5,822)
(Note 17)	-	-	50,799	-	_	50,799	-	50,799
Capital distributions to shareholder (Note 17)			(16,113)			(16,113)		(16,113)
As at 31 December 2018	211,941	21,575,263	(4,495,649)	2,692,177	(2,556,561)	17,427,171		17,427,171

RSG International Ltd

Consolidated financial statements

## Consolidated statement of changes in equity (continued)

	Attributable to equity holders of the parent					
	Issued capital	Share premium	Capital contribution reserve	Business combination reserve	Accumulated losses	Total equity
As at 31 December 2018 (audited) Change in accounting policies (Note 4)	211,941 -	21,575,263 -	(4,495,649) -	2,692,177 -	<b>(2,270,325)</b> (286,236)	17,713,407 (286,236)
As at 31 December 2018 (restated*)	211,941	21,575,263	(4,495,649)	2,692,177	(2,556,561)	17,427,171
Net loss for the year					(1,519,258)	(1,519,258)
Total comprehensive income					(1,519,258)	(1,519,258)
Capital contributions from shareholder (Note 17) Capital distributions to shareholder (Note 17)			8,063 (102,991)			8,063 (102,991)
As at 31 December 2019	211,941	21,575,263	(4,590,577)	2,692,177	(4,075,819)	15,812,985

## 1. Corporate information

The consolidated financial statements of RSG International Ltd (hereinafter "the Company") and its subsidiaries (hereinafter, "RSG International" or "the Group") for the year ended 31 December 2019 were authorized for issue on 17 June 2020.

RSG International Ltd was incorporated in the Republic of Cyprus on 24 March 2008 as a limited liability company under the Republic of Cyprus Companies Law, Cap. 113. The Company's registered office is located at 16, Spyrou Kyprianou Avenue, H&S Centre, First Floor, Office 104, 6018, Larnaca, Republic of Cyprus. The parent company of the Group is Kortros LLC.

Mr. Victor Vekselberg was the ultimate controlling party of the Group as at 31 December 2018. The Group did not have the ultimate controlling party as of 31 December 2019.

## **Principal activities**

Principal activities of the Group include investments in and construction of real estate properties for their further sale, rent or holding for capital appreciation purposes and construction of business and residential property in Moscow and Moscow region, Ural Federal District, Northwestern Federal District and other regions of the Russian Federation. The Group specializes on projects of Complex Territories Development (CTD), which envisage the creation of balanced city-building solution (residential properties, infrastructure, work, social sphere, leisure) and its implementation on the specific land plot.

The consolidated financial statements include the financial statements of RSG International Ltd and its more than forty wholly owned subsidiaries.

## Going concern

These consolidated financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis that contemplates the realization of assets and satisfaction of liabilities and commitments in the normal course of business. For the year ended 31 December 2019, the Group reported operating cash outflow of 585,519 and net loss of 1,519,258. For the year ended 31 December 2018, the Group reported operating cash inflow from continuing operations of 1,706,374 and net income of 529,619.

Abovementioned factors do not create going concern risks as the Group still has the ability to settle its current financial and non-financial obligations in a normal course of business (current assets exceed current liabilities by 15,948,943 as at 31 December 2019 (31 December 2018: 18,253,826). In addition, the Group has the possibility to attract additional financing if necessary since the unused borrowing facilities amount to 5,395,619 as at 31 December 2019 (31 December 2018: 4,466,266).

In the next twelve months, the Group expects to finance its operating and investing activities primarily with cash generated from operations, through attraction of additional borrowings from banks and renegotiating of its short-term loans. Management believes that necessary financing will be available to the Group and it will be able to pay debts as they become due.

Based on the current market conditions the Board and the management have reasonable expectations that the Group has adequate resources to continue its operational existence for the foreseeable future. Accordingly, the Group continues to adopt the going concern basis in preparation of these consolidated financial statements.

## 2. Significant accounting policies

## 2.1 Basis of preparation

Statement of compliance

The consolidated financial statements of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2019 have been prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) as adopted by the European Union and the requirements of the Cyprus Companies Law, Cap. 113.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.1 Basis of preparation (continued)

Basis of preparation

These consolidated financial statements have been prepared on a historical cost basis except when otherwise stated further.

The consolidated financial statements are presented in Russian rubles and all values are rounded to the nearest thousand except when otherwise indicated. The functional currency of the Company and its subsidiaries is the national currency of the Russian Federation, Russian ruble ("RUR").

The consolidated financial statements comprise the financial statements of the Company and its subsidiaries as at 31 December 2019.

Subsidiaries are consolidated from the date of acquisition, being the date on which the Group obtains control, and continue to be consolidated until the date that such control ceases. The financial statements of the subsidiaries are prepared for the same reporting period as the parent company's, using consistent accounting policies. All intra-group balances, income and expenses, unrealized gains and losses and dividends resulting from intra-group transactions are eliminated.

## 2.2 Significant accounting judgements, estimates and assumptions

The preparation of the Group's consolidated financial statements requires management to make judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities, and the disclosure of contingent liabilities, at the end of the reporting period. However, uncertainty about these assumptions and estimates could result in outcomes that require a material adjustment to the carrying amount of the asset or liability affected in future periods.

#### **Judgements**

In the process of applying the Group's accounting policies, management has made the following judgements, which have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the consolidated financial statements:

Acquisition of companies

The Group exercises judgment in deciding whether the acquisition of companies is an acquisition of asset or a business combination, considering relevant factors, analyzing transaction terms and applying the definitions of asset and business combination stated in respective IFRS.

### Estimates and assumptions

The key assumptions concerning the future and other key sources of estimation uncertainty at the reporting date, that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year, are described below. The Group based its assumptions and estimates on parameters available when the consolidated financial statements were prepared.

Existing circumstances and assumptions about future developments, however, may change due to market changes or circumstances arising beyond the control of the Group. Such changes are reflected in the assumptions when they occur.

## Litigations

The Group exercises judgement in measuring and recognizing provisions and the exposure to contingent liabilities related to pending litigations or other outstanding claims subject to negotiated settlement, mediation, arbitration or government regulation, as well as other contingent liabilities. Judgment is necessary in assessing the likelihood that a pending claim will succeed, or a liability will arise, and to quantify the possible range of the final settlement. Because of the inherent uncertainties in this evaluation process, actual losses may be different from the originally estimated provision. These estimates are subject to change as new information becomes available, primarily with the support of internal specialists or with the support of outside consultants. Revisions to the estimates may significantly affect future operating results. More details are provided in Note 23.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.2 Significant accounting judgements, estimates and assumptions (continued)

Fair value of investment properties

Investment property is stated at fair value as at the reporting date. Gains or losses arising from changes in the fair values are included in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income in the year in which they arise.

The fair value of investment properties is determined based on valuations performed by an accredited independent appraiser. The fair value represents the amount at which the assets could be exchanged between a knowledgeable, willing buyer and a knowledgeable, willing seller in an arm's length transaction at the date of valuation. Estimates to determine the fair value are based on valuation techniques which require considerable judgement in forecasting future cash flows and developing other assumptions. The Group performed selection of the method of valuation considering the following methods:

- Income approach / discounted cash flow (DCF) method;
- Market approach.

In the course of this analysis the advantages and disadvantages of each applied technique were considered in relationship to the property being appraised and to the market. In the end the final conclusions on the Investment property market and fair values are made based on all relevant factors and best judgment.

Techniques used for valuing investment property

The Discounted Cash Flow Method involves the projection of a series of periodic cash flows either to an operating property or a development property. To this projected cash flow series, an appropriate, market-derived discount rate is applied to establish an indication of the present value of the income stream associated with the property.

The calculated periodic cash flow is typically estimated as gross income less vacancy and collection losses and less operating expenses/outgoings. A series of periodic net operating incomes, along with an estimate of the reversion/ terminal/exit value (which uses the traditional valuation approach) anticipated at the end of the projection period, are discounted to present value. The aggregate of the net present values equals the market value of the property.

Market approach includes collection of data of sales and offers of properties similar to evaluated properties. The prices for similar properties are then adjusted for significant parameters which differentiate the properties. After adjustment prices may be used for determining market prices of the evaluated properties. The market approach takes into account the supply and demand parity on the market, as well as other external factors.

#### Fair value of financial instruments

Where the fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities recorded in the statement of financial position cannot be derived from active markets, they are determined using valuation techniques including the discounted cash flows model. The inputs to these models are taken from observable markets where possible, but where this is not feasible, a degree of judgment is required in establishing fair values. The judgments include considerations of inputs such as liquidity risk, credit risk and volatility. Changes in assumptions about these factors could affect the reported fair value of financial instruments.

Fair values of assets and liabilities acquired in business combinations

The Group is required to recognize separately, at the acquisition date, the identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities acquired or assumed in a business combination at their fair values, which involves estimates.

Such estimates are based on valuation techniques (the Discounted Cash Flow Method or Market approach), which require considerable judgment in forecasting future cash flows and developing other assumptions.

Impairment of property, plant and equipment

The Group assesses at each reporting date whether there is any indication that an asset may be impaired. If any such indication exists, the Group makes an estimate of the asset's recoverable amount. An asset's recoverable amount is the higher of an asset's or CGU's fair value less costs to sell and its value in use and is determined for an individual asset, unless the asset does not generate cash inflows that are largely independent of those from other assets or group of assets. Where the carrying amount of an asset exceeds its recoverable amount, the asset is considered impaired and is written down to its recoverable amount. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessment of the time value of money and the risks specific to the assets. In 2019 and 2018, no impairment loss was identified.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.2 Significant accounting judgements, estimates and assumptions (continued)

The determination of impairment of property, plant and equipment involves the use of estimates that include, but are not limited to, the cause, timing and amount of the impairment. Impairment is based on a large number of factors, such as changes in current competitive conditions, expectations of growth in the industry, increased cost of capital, changes in the future availability of financing, technological obsolescence, discontinuance of service, current replacement costs and other changes in circumstances that indicate impairment exists. The determination of the recoverable amount of a CGU involves the use of estimates by management. Methods used to determine the value in use include discounted cash flow-based methods, which require the Group to make an estimate of the expected future cash flows from the CGU and also to choose a suitable discount rate in order to calculate the present value of those cash flows. These estimates, including the methodologies used, may have a material impact on the value in used and, ultimately, the amount of any impairment.

#### Development costs

Development costs are capitalised in accordance with the accounting policy. Initial capitalisation of costs is based on management's judgment that technological and economic feasibility is confirmed, usually when a product development project has reached a defined milestone according to an established project management model.

#### Current taxes

The Group recognizes liabilities for current taxes based on estimates of whether additional taxes will be due. Where the final tax outcome of these matters is different from the amounts that were initially recorded, such differences will impact the income tax expenses in the period in which the determination is made. More details are provided in Note 26.

#### Inventory allowance

Inventory is stated at the lower of cost and net realizable value (NRV) (Note 13). NRV is assessed with reference to market conditions and prices existing at the statement of financial position date and is determined by the Group's sales and marketing managers. Estimates of NRV of inventories are based on the most reliable evidence available at the time the estimates are made. These estimates take into consideration fluctuations of price or cost directly relating to events occurring subsequent to the end of the reporting period to the extent that such events confirm conditions existing at the end of the period. As of 31 December 2019 and 2018, allowance for net realizable value in respect of inventories amounted to 1,924,781 and 1,872,424 respectively.

#### Impairment losses on financial assets

The measurement of impairment losses both under IFRS 9 and IAS 39 across all categories of financial assets requires judgement, in particular, the estimation of the amount and timing of future cash flows and collateral values when determining impairment losses and the assessment of a significant increase in credit risk. These estimates are driven by a number of factors, changes in which can result in different levels of allowances.

The Group makes allowances for expected credit losses (ECL) for trade and other accounts receivable and loans receivable to account for estimated losses resulting from inability of customers to make required payments. When evaluating the adequacy of an allowance for ECL, management bases its estimates on the current overall economic conditions, the ageing of accounts receivable balances, historical write-off experience, customer creditworthiness and changes in payment terms. Changes in the economy, industry or specific customer conditions may require adjustments to the allowance for ECL recorded in the consolidated financial statements. Allowances for ECL in respect of accounts receivable and allowances for impairment of prepayments had been made in the amount of 158,906 and 122,707 as of 31 December 2019, and 710,127 and 104,540 as of 31 December 2018, respectively (Note 14, Note 15).

## Deferred income tax assets

Deferred tax assets are reviewed at each statement of financial position date and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred tax asset to be utilised. The estimation of that probability includes judgments based on the expected performance. Various factors are considered to assess the probability of the future utilisation of deferred tax assets, including past operating results, operational plan, expiration of tax losses carried forward, and tax planning strategies. If actual results differ from that estimates or if these estimates must be adjusted in future periods, the financial position, results of operations and cash flows may be negatively affected. In the event that the assessment of future utilisation of deferred tax assets must be reduced, this reduction will be recognised in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.3 Business combinations and goodwill

Business combinations are accounted for using the acquisition method. The non-controlling interest (formerly known as minority interest) is measured at the proportionate share of the acquiree's identifiable net assets.

Consideration transferred in a business combination is initially measured at its fair value calculated as the sum of the acquisition-date fair values of the assets transferred and the liabilities incurred to the former owners of the acquired company and the equity interest issued.

Goodwill is initially measured at cost being the excess of the sum of the consideration transferred, the amount of any non-controlling interest in the acquiree and the acquisition-date fair value of the acquirer's previously held equity interest in the acquiree over the fair value of acquiree's acquisition-date identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed. If the sum above is lower than the fair value of acquiree's acquisition-date identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed, the difference is recognized in profit or loss as gain on a bargain purchase.

After initial recognition, goodwill is measured at cost less any accumulated impairment losses. The Group determines whether goodwill is impaired at least on an annual basis. For the purpose of impairment testing, goodwill acquired in a business combination is, from the acquisition date, allocated to each of the Group's cash generating units that are expected to benefit from the combination, irrespective of whether other assets or liabilities of the acquiree are assigned to those units.

Where goodwill forms part of the CGU and part of the operation within that unit is disposed of, the goodwill associated with the operation disposed of is included in the carrying amount of the operation when determining the gain or loss on disposal of the operation. Goodwill disposed of in this circumstance is measured based on the relative values of the operation disposed of and the portion of the CGU retained.

Acquisition of non-controlling interest

Changes in a parent's ownership interest in a subsidiary that do not result in a loss of control are accounted for as equity transactions (i.e. transactions with owners in their capacity as owners). Any difference between the amount by which the non-controlling interests are adjusted and the fair value of the consideration paid or received is recognised directly in equity in business combination reserve and attributed to the owners of the parent.

Business combinations under common control

Business combinations involving transactions with parties under common control with the Group are accounted for using the pooling of interests method.

The assets and liabilities of entities transferred under common control are recorded at the carrying amounts of the transferring entity (the predecessor) at the date of the transfer. Related goodwill inherent in the predecessor's original acquisition is also recorded in the financial statements. Any difference between the total carrying values of the acquired net assets, and the consideration paid is accounted for within equity in the consolidated financial statements. Assets, liabilities, income and expenses of the acquired entity are included in the consolidated financial statements from the date of the business combination.

#### 2.4 Investments in associates

The Group's investments in its associates are accounted for using the equity method and are initially recognized at cost, including goodwill. An associate is an entity in which the Group has significant influence and which is neither a subsidiary nor a joint venture. Subsequent changes in the carrying value reflect the post-acquisition changes in the Group's share of net assets of the associate. The Group's share of its associates' profits or losses is recognized in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, and its share of movements in other comprehensive income is recognized in other comprehensive income. However, when the Group's share of losses in an associate equals or exceeds its interest in the associate, the Group does not recognize further losses, unless the Group is obliged to make further payments to, or on behalf of, the associate.

Unrealized gains on transactions between the Group and its associates are eliminated to the extent of the Group's interest in the associates; unrealized losses are also eliminated unless the transaction provides evidence of an impairment of the asset transferred.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.5 Foreign currency translation

The companies of the Group which are incorporated in the Republic of Cyprus and in the Russian Federation maintain their accounting records in Russian rubles and prepare their statutory financial statements in accordance with IFRS as adopted by the European Union (EU) and the requirements of the Republic of Cyprus Companies Law, Cap. 113 and in accordance with the Regulations on Accounting and Reporting of the Russian Federation, respectively. These financial statements are based on the statutory accounting records, with adjustments and reclassifications recorded for the purpose of fair presentation in accordance with the Group's accounting policies. The principal adjustments relate to use of fair values and income taxes.

The functional currency of each Group's entity (both Russian companies and overseas) is the Russian ruble, the currency of the main economic environment in which they operate.

Starting from 1 January 2018 the Group changed its presentation currency from the US dollars to the Russian ruble, which coincides with the Group entities' functional currency and according to management of the Group, allows users (owners and investors) of consolidated financial statements to assess the actual dynamics of the consolidated financial statements of the Group, taking into account the relevant sector circumstances and practices.

#### 2.6 Financial instruments

### (i) Financial assets

### Initial recognition and measurement

Financial assets are classified, at initial recognition, as subsequently measured at amortised cost, fair value through other comprehensive income (OCI), and fair value through profit or loss.

The classification of financial assets at initial recognition depends on the financial asset's contractual cash flow characteristics and the Group's business model for managing them. With the exception of trade receivables that do not contain a significant financing component or for which the Group has applied the practical expedient, the Group initially measures a financial asset at its fair value plus, in the case of a financial asset not at fair value through profit or loss, transaction costs. Trade receivables that do not contain a significant financing component or for which the Group has applied the practical expedient are measured at the transaction price determined under IFRS 15. In order for a financial asset to be classified and measured at amortised cost or fair value through OCI, it needs to give rise to cash flows that are 'solely payments of principal and interest (SPPI)' on the principal amount outstanding. This assessment is referred to as the SPPI test and is performed at an instrument level.

The Group's business model for managing financial assets refers to how it manages its financial assets in order to generate cash flows. The business model determines whether cash flows will result from collecting contractual cash flows, selling the financial assets, or both.

Purchases or sales of financial assets that require delivery of assets within a time frame established by regulation or convention in the market place (regular way trades) are recognised on the trade date, i.e., the date that the Group commits to purchase or sell the asset.

#### Subsequent measurement

For purposes of subsequent measurement, financial assets are classified in four categories:

- Financial assets at amortised cost (debt instruments);
- ► Financial assets at fair value through OCI with recycling of cumulative gains and losses (debt instruments);
- Financial assets designated at fair value through OCI with no recycling of cumulative gains and losses upon derecognition (equity instruments);
- Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.6 Financial instruments (continued)

Financial assets at amortized cost (debt instruments)

This category is the most relevant to the Group. The Group measures financial assets at amortized cost if both of the following conditions are met:

- The financial asset is held within a business model with the objective to hold financial assets in order to collect contractual cash flows; and
- ► The contractual terms of the financial asset give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

Financial assets at amortised cost are subsequently measured using the effective interest (EIR) method and are subject to impairment. Gains and losses are recognised in profit or loss when the asset is derecognised, modified or impaired.

The Group's financial assets at amortised cost includes trade receivables, and loan to an associate and loan to a director included under other non-current financial assets.

Financial assets at fair value through OCI (debt instruments)

The Group measures debt instruments at fair value through OCI if both of the following conditions are met:

- ► The financial asset is held within a business model with the objective of both holding to collect contractual cash flows and selling; and
- ► The contractual terms of the financial asset give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

For debt instruments at fair value through OCI, interest income, foreign exchange revaluation and impairment losses or reversals are recognised in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income and computed in the same manner as for financial assets measured at amortised cost. The remaining fair value changes are recognised in OCI. Upon derecognition, the cumulative fair value change recognised in OCI is recycled to profit or loss.

The Group's debt instruments at fair value through OCI includes investments in quoted debt instruments included under other non-current financial assets.

Financial assets designated at fair value through OCI (equity instruments)

Upon initial recognition, the Group can elect to classify irrevocably its equity investments as equity instruments designated at fair value through OCI when they meet the definition of equity under IAS 32 *Financial Instruments: Presentation* and are not held for trading. The classification is determined on an instrument-by-instrument basis.

Gains and losses on these financial assets are never recycled to profit or loss. Dividends are recognised as other income in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income when the right of payment has been established, except when the Group benefits from such proceeds as a recovery of part of the cost of the financial asset, in which case, such gains are recorded in OCI. Equity instruments designated at fair value through OCI are not subject to impairment assessment.

The Group elected to classify irrevocably its non-listed equity investments under this category.

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss include financial assets held for trading, financial assets designated upon initial recognition at fair value through profit or loss, or financial assets mandatorily required to be measured at fair value. Financial assets are classified as held for trading if they are acquired for the purpose of selling or repurchasing in the near term. Derivatives, including separated embedded derivatives, are also classified as held for trading unless they are designated as effective hedging instruments. Financial assets with cash flows that are not solely payments of principal and interest are classified and measured at fair value through profit or loss, irrespective of the business model.

Notwithstanding the criteria for debt instruments to be classified at amortised cost or at fair value through OCI, as described above, debt instruments may be designated at fair value through profit or loss on initial recognition if doing so eliminates, or significantly reduces, an accounting mismatch.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.6 Financial instruments (continued)

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss are carried in the statement of financial position at fair value with net changes in fair value recognised in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

This category includes derivative instruments and listed equity investments which the Group had not irrevocably elected to classify at fair value through OCI. Dividends on listed equity investments are also recognised as other income in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income when the right of payment has been established.

A derivative embedded in a hybrid contract, with a financial liability or non-financial host, is separated from the host and accounted for as a separate derivative if: the economic characteristics and risks are not closely related to the host; a separate instrument with the same terms as the embedded derivative would meet the definition of a derivative; and the hybrid contract is not measured at fair value through profit or loss. Embedded derivatives are measured at fair value with changes in fair value recognised in profit or loss. Reassessment only occurs if there is either a change in the terms of the contract that significantly modifies the cash flows that would otherwise be required or a reclassification of a financial asset out of the fair value through profit or loss category.

A derivative embedded within a hybrid contract containing a financial asset host is not accounted for separately. The financial asset host together with the embedded derivative is required to be classified in its entirety as a financial asset at fair value through profit or loss.

## Derecognition

A financial asset (or, where applicable, a part of a financial asset or part of a group of similar financial assets) is primarily derecognised (i.e., removed from the Group's consolidated statement of financial position) when:

- ▶ The rights to receive cash flows from the asset have expired; or
- The Group has transferred its rights to receive cash flows from the asset or has assumed an obligation to pay the received cash flows in full without material delay to a third party under a 'pass-through' arrangement; and either (a) the Group has transferred substantially all the risks and rewards of the asset, or (b) the Group has neither transferred nor retained substantially all the risks and rewards of the asset, but has transferred control of the asset.

When the Group has transferred its rights to receive cash flows from an asset or has entered into a pass-through arrangement, it evaluates if, and to what extent, it has retained the risks and rewards of ownership. When it has neither transferred nor retained substantially all of the risks and rewards of the asset, nor transferred control of the asset, the Group continues to recognise the transferred asset to the extent of its continuing involvement. In that case, the Group also recognises an associated liability. The transferred asset and the associated liability are measured on a basis that reflects the rights and obligations that the Group has retained.

Continuing involvement that takes the form of a guarantee over the transferred asset is measured at the lower of the original carrying amount of the asset and the maximum amount of consideration that the Group could be required to repay.

### Impairment of financial assets under IFRS 9

The Group recognises an allowance for expected credit losses (ECLs) for all debt instruments not held at fair value through profit or loss. ECLs are based on the difference between the contractual cash flows due in accordance with the contract and all the cash flows that the Group expects to receive, discounted at an approximation of the original effective interest rate. The expected cash flows will include cash flows from the sale of collateral held or other credit enhancements that are integral to the contractual terms.

ECLs are recognised in two stages. For credit exposures for which there has not been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, ECLs are provided for credit losses that result from default events that are possible within the next 12-months (a 12-month ECL). For those credit exposures for which there has been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, a loss allowance is required for credit losses expected over the remaining life of the exposure, irrespective of the timing of the default (a lifetime ECL).

For trade receivables and contract assets, the Group applies a simplified approach in calculating ECLs. Therefore, the Group does not track changes in credit risk, but instead recognises a loss allowance based on lifetime ECLs at each reporting date. The Group has established a provision matrix that is based on its historical credit loss experience, adjusted for forward-looking factors specific to the debtors and the economic environment.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.6 Financial instruments (continued)

For debt instruments at fair value through OCI, the Group applies the low credit risk simplification. At every reporting date, the Group evaluates whether the debt instrument is considered to have low credit risk using all reasonable and supportable information that is available without undue cost or effort. In making that evaluation, the Group reassesses the internal credit rating of the debt instrument. In addition, the Group considers that there has been a significant increase in credit risk when contractual payments are more than 30 days past due.

The Group's debt instruments at fair value through OCI comprise solely of quoted bonds that are graded in the top investment category by the Credit Rating Agency and, therefore, are considered to be low credit risk investments. It is the Group's policy to measure ECLs on such instruments on a 12-month basis. However, when there has been a significant increase in credit risk since origination, the allowance will be based on the lifetime ECL. The Group uses the ratings from the Good Credit Rating Agency both to determine whether the debt instrument has significantly increased in credit risk and to estimate ECLs.

The Group considers a financial asset in default when contractual payments are 180 days past due. However, in certain cases, the Group may also consider a financial asset to be in default when internal or external information indicates that the Group is unlikely to receive the outstanding contractual amounts in full before taking into account any credit enhancements held by the Group. A financial asset is written off when there is no reasonable expectation of recovering the contractual cash flows.

#### (ii) Financial liabilities

## Initial recognition and measurement

Financial liabilities are classified, at initial recognition, as financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss, loans and borrowings, payables, or as derivatives designated as hedging instruments in an effective hedge, as appropriate.

All financial liabilities are recognised initially at fair value and, in the case of loans and borrowings and payables, net of directly attributable transaction costs.

The Group's financial liabilities include trade and other payables, loans and borrowings including bank overdrafts, and derivative financial instruments.

## Subsequent measurement

The measurement of financial liabilities depends on their classification, as described below:

Financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss

Financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss include financial liabilities held for trading and financial liabilities designated upon initial recognition as at fair value through profit or loss.

Financial liabilities are classified as held for trading if they are incurred for the purpose of repurchasing in the near term. This category also includes derivative financial instruments entered into by the Group that are not designated as hedging instruments in hedge relationships as defined by IFRS 9. Separated embedded derivatives are also classified as held for trading unless they are designated as effective hedging instruments.

Gains or losses on liabilities held for trading are recognised in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

Financial liabilities designated upon initial recognition at fair value through profit or loss are designated at the initial date of recognition, and only if the criteria in IFRS 9 are satisfied. The Group has not designated any financial liability as at fair value through profit or loss.

## Loans and borrowings

This is the category most relevant to the Group. After initial recognition, interest-bearing loans and borrowings are subsequently measured at amortised cost using the EIR method. Gains and losses are recognised in profit or loss when the liabilities are derecognised as well as through the EIR amortisation process.

Amortised cost is calculated by taking into account any discount or premium on acquisition and fees or costs that are an integral part of the EIR. The EIR amortisation is included as finance costs in the statement of profit or loss.

This category generally applies to interest-bearing loans and borrowings. For more information, refer to Note 18.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.6 Financial instruments (continued)

#### Derecognition

A financial liability is derecognised when the obligation under the liability is discharged or cancelled or expires. When an existing financial liability is replaced by another from the same lender on substantially different terms, or the terms of an existing liability are substantially modified, such an exchange or modification is treated as the derecognition of the original liability and the recognition of a new liability. The difference in the respective carrying amounts is recognised in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

### (iii) Offsetting of financial instruments

Financial assets and financial liabilities are offset and the net amount is reported in the consolidated statement of financial position if there is a currently enforceable legal right to offset the recognised amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis, to realise the assets and settle the liabilities simultaneously.

## 2.7 Cash and cash equivalents

Cash in the statement of financial position comprises cash at banks and in hand, short-term deposits with an original maturity of three months or less.

### 2.8 Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost and net realisable value. Net realisable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less the estimated costs of completion and selling expenses.

Completed property and property under development

Completed property and property under development is property acquired or being constructed for sale in the ordinary course of business, rather than to be held for rental or capital appreciation. Such property is stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost is based on the individual cost method and includes the following:

- Freehold and leasehold rights for land;
- Planning and design costs, costs of site preparation;
- Cost of raw materials;
- Labor costs and amounts paid to subcontractors for construction;
- Construction overheads allocated proportionately to the stage of completion of the inventory based on normal operating capacity;
- Borrowing costs.

The cost of completed property and property under development recognised in profit or loss on disposal is determined with reference to the specific costs incurred on inventories sold and an allocation of any non-specific costs based on the relative size of the property sold.

Inventories are classified as current when the following conditions are met: i) construction is ongoing; ii) the completion and the sale of the asset is anticipated to occur in near future and as part of the normal construction period, which is longer than one calendar year, and no significant delays in construction are expected. Otherwise, the inventory is classified as non-current.

The operating cycle of a construction project may exceed 12 months. Inventories are classified as current, even if within 12 months after the reporting date their sale is not expected.

The Group concludes investment and co-investment contracts for construction of residential premises with local authorities. These investment contracts could impose on the Group the requirements to construct and transfer to the local authorities:

- Certain social objects, such as schools and kindergartens, after the completion;
- Certain infrastructure objects (water, heat and electricity supply systems, roads and etc.) related to constructing residential districts.

If such costs are directly attributable to buildings under construction, then costs for the construction of abovementioned objects are included in total costs of construction of buildings, to which these investment rights are related.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.9 Property, plant and equipment

Property, plant and equipment are recorded at purchase or construction cost less accumulated depreciation and accumulated impairment. Such cost includes the cost of replacing part of plant and equipment when that cost is incurred if the recognition criteria are met. At each reporting date management assesses whether there is any indication of impairment of property, plant and equipment. If any such indication exists, management estimates the recoverable amount, which is determined as the higher of an asset's fair value less costs to sell and its value in use. The carrying amount is reduced to the recoverable amount, and the difference is recognized as an expense (impairment loss) in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

An impairment loss recognized for an asset in prior years is reversed if there has been a change in the estimates used to determine the asset's recoverable amount.

Depreciation is calculated on a straight-line basis. The depreciation periods, which represent the estimated useful economic lives of the respective assets, are as follows:

Buildings Fitting and fixtures Office equipment and others Leasehold improvements 30 to 50 30 3 to 10 Lower of useful life and lease term

An item of property, plant and equipment and any its significant part initially recognized is derecognized upon disposal or when no future economic benefits are expected from its use or disposal. Any gain or loss arising on derecognition of the asset (calculated as the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset) is included in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income when the asset is derecognized.

The asset's residual values, useful lives and depreciation methods are reviewed, and adjusted as appropriate, at each financial year-end.

Repair and maintenance expenditure is expensed as incurred. Major renewals and improvements are capitalized, and the assets replaced are retired.

When each major inspection is performed, its cost is recognized as a component in the carrying amount of the plant and equipment as a replacement if the recognition criteria are satisfied.

## 2.10 Intangible assets

Intangible assets acquired separately are measured on initial recognition at cost. The cost of intangible assets acquired in a business combination is its fair value as at the date of acquisition. Following initial recognition, intangible assets are carried at cost less any accumulated amortization and any accumulated impairment losses. Internally generated intangible assets, excluding capitalized development costs, are not capitalized and expenditure is reflected in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income in the year in which the expenditure is incurred.

The useful lives of intangible assets are assessed as either finite or indefinite.

Intangible assets with finite lives are amortized over the useful economic life on a straight-line basis and assessed for impairment whenever there is an indication that the intangible asset may be impaired. The amortization period and the amortization method for an intangible asset with a finite useful life are reviewed at least at each financial year end. Changes in the expected useful life or the expected pattern of consumption of future economic benefits embodied in the asset is accounted for by changing the amortization period or method, as appropriate, and are treated as changes in accounting estimates.

The amortization expense on intangible assets with finite lives is either recognized in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income in the expense category consistent with the function of the intangible asset or is capitalized in cost of inventories being under construction.

Investment contracts with local authorities for the rights of development and construction may require the Group to provide apartments or other constructed real estate free of charge. Such an exchange of assets may represent barter transaction (Note 2.19). Development rights are amortized on a straight-line basis proportionally to stage of completion of the related project. Leasehold rights are amortized using straight-line method over duration of rent agreement.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.10 Intangible assets (continued)

Intangible assets with indefinite useful lives are not amortized, but are tested for impairment annually, either individually or at the cash generating unit level. When there is an indication that the carrying value of these assets may be impaired, the test for impairment is performed immediately. The assessment of indefinite life is reviewed annually to determine whether the indefinite life assumption continues to be supportable. If not, the change in useful life from indefinite to finite is made on a prospective basis.

Gains or losses arising from derecognition of an intangible asset are measured as the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset and are recognized in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income when the asset is derecognized.

## 2.11 Impairment of non-financial assets

The Group assesses at each reporting date whether there is an indication that an asset may be impaired. If any indication exists, or when annual impairment testing for an asset is required, the Group estimates the asset's recoverable amount. An asset's recoverable amount is the higher of an asset's or CGU's fair value less costs to sell and its value in use and is determined for an individual asset, unless the asset does not generate cash inflows that are largely independent of those from other assets or groups of assets. Where the carrying amount of an asset or CGU exceeds its recoverable amount, the asset is considered impaired and is written down to its recoverable amount. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset.

In determining fair value less costs to sell, an appropriate valuation model is used. These calculations are corroborated by valuation multiples, quoted share prices for publicly traded subsidiaries or other available fair value indicators.

Impairment losses of continuing operations are recognized in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income in those expense categories consistent with the function of the impaired asset, except for property previously revalued where the revaluation was taken to other comprehensive income. In this case, the impairment is also recognized in other comprehensive income up to the amount of any previous revaluation.

For assets excluding goodwill, an assessment is made at each reporting date as to whether there is any indication that previously recognized impairment losses may no longer exist or may have decreased. If such indication exists, the Group estimates the asset's or CGU's recoverable amount. A previously recognized impairment loss is reversed only if there has been a change in the assumptions used to determine the asset's recoverable amount since the last impairment loss was recognized. The reversal is limited so that the carrying amount of the asset does not exceed its recoverable amount, nor exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined, net of depreciation, had no impairment loss been recognized for the asset in prior years.

## 2.12 Investment property

Investment property comprises the land with currently undetermined future use and completed property (principally offices, commercial warehouse and residential property) which are not occupied substantially for use by, or in the operations of, the Group, nor for sale in the ordinary course of business, but are held to earn rentals or for capital appreciation or both.

A property interest that is held by a Group under an operating lease is classified and accounted for as an investment property if the property meets the definition of an investment property and the Group uses the fair value model for the asset recognised.

Investment properties are measured initially at cost, including transaction costs. Subsequent to initial recognition, investment properties are stated at fair value, which reflects market conditions at the statement of financial position date. Gains and losses arising from changes in the fair values of investment properties are included in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income in the year in which they arise.

Investment properties are derecognized when either they have been disposed of or when the investment property is permanently withdrawn from use and no future economic benefit is expected from its disposal. Any gains or losses on the retirement or disposal of an investment property are recognized in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income in the year of retirement or disposal. Transfers are made to investment property when, and only when, there is a change in use, evidenced by the end of owner occupation, commencement of an operating lease to another party. Transfers are made from investment property when, and only when, there is a change in use, evidenced by commencement of owner occupation or commencement of development with a view to sale.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.12 Investment property (continued)

For a transfer from investment property to owner occupied property or inventories, the deemed cost of property for subsequent accounting is its fair value at the date of change in use. If the property occupied by the Group as an owner occupied property becomes an investment property, the Group accounts for such property in accordance with the policy stated under property, plant and equipment up to date of change in use. For a transfer from inventories to investment property, any difference between the fair value of the property at that date and its previous carrying amount is recognized in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income. When the Group completes the construction or development of a self-constructed investment property, any difference between the fair value of the property at that date and its previous carrying amount is recognized in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

Interest costs on borrowings to finance the construction and development of investment property are capitalized, during the period of time that is required to complete and prepare the asset for its intended use. All other borrowing costs are expensed.

#### 2.13 Deferred income taxes

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are calculated in respect of temporary differences using the statement of financial position method. Deferred income taxes are provided for all temporary differences arising between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying values for financial reporting purposes, except where the deferred income tax arises from the initial recognition of goodwill or of an asset or liability in a transaction that is not a business combination and, at the time of the transaction, affects neither the accounting profit nor taxable profit or loss.

A deferred tax asset is recorded only to the extent that it is probable that taxable profit will be available against which the deductible temporary differences can be utilized. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured at tax rates that are expected to apply to the period when the asset is realized or the liability is settled, based on tax rates that have been enacted or substantively enacted at the statement of financial position date.

Deferred income tax is provided on temporary differences arising on investments in subsidiaries, associates and joint ventures, except where the timing of the reversal of the temporary difference can be controlled and it is probable that the temporary difference will not reverse in the foreseeable future.

Deferred tax relating to items recognized outside profit or loss is recognized outside profit or loss. Deferred tax items are recognized in correlation to the underlying transaction either in other comprehensive income or directly in equity.

Deferred tax assets and deferred tax liabilities are offset, if a legally enforceable right exists to set off current tax assets against current income tax liabilities and the deferred taxes relate to the same taxable entity and the same taxation authority.

#### 2.14 Provisions

Provisions are recognized when the Group has a present legal or constructive obligation as a result of past events, it is probable that an outflow of resources will be required to settle the obligation, and a reliable estimate of the amount can be made. Where the Group expects a provision to be reimbursed, for example under an insurance contract, the reimbursement is recognized as a separate asset but only when the reimbursement is virtually certain.

If the effect of the time value of money is material, provisions are determined by discounting the expected future cash flows at a pre-tax rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and where appropriate, the risks specific to the liability. Where discounting is used, the increase in the provision due to the passage of time is recognized as a borrowing cost.

## 2.15 Equity

Issued capital and share premium

Ordinary shares and non-redeemable preference shares with discretionary dividends are both classified as equity. External costs directly attributable to the issue of new shares are shown as a deduction from the proceeds in equity. Any excess of the fair value of consideration received over the par value of shares issued is recognized as a share premium.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.15 Equity (continued)

Capital contribution reserve

Capital contribution reserve includes the effect of discounting of loans received from and granted to the entities under common control under the terms different from the market terms, and distribution to and contribution from shareholders.

Business combination reserve

Business combination reserve represents:

- The difference between net assets of the acquired subsidiaries and consideration paid at the acquisition, that have been accounted for using the pooling of interests method, and also the effect of changes in group structure including the reorganization of parent company.
- The differences between the carrying values of non-controlling interest in entities acquired and the consideration given for such increase.

Foreign currency translation reserve

Foreign currency translation reserve reflected the effect of translation of accounts from functional currency to presentation currency when the presentation and functional currency were different.

#### Dividends

Dividends are recognized as a liability and deducted from equity at the statement of financial position date only if they are declared before or on the statement of financial position date. Dividends are disclosed when they are proposed before the statement of financial position date or proposed or declared after the statement of financial position date but before the financial statements are authorized for issue.

## 2.16 Net assets attributable to non-controlling participants in LLCs

Consolidated subsidiaries with the Group's ownership of less than 100% are limited liability companies (LLCs). According to the Russian legislation, a participant in LLC has the right to withdraw from the LLC at any time and to require payment for its share in the cost of net assets of the company determined with regard to the statutory accounts of LLC as at 31 December of the year prior to withdrawal. The LLC is obliged to pay to the participant its share within three months after the participant declared about exit.

Thus, according to IAS 32 Financial Instruments: Disclosure and Presentation and IFRIC Interpretation 2 Members' Shares in Co-operative Entities and Similar Instruments, the part of the net results and of the equity of subsidiaries determined in accordance with IFRS attributable to interests which are not owned, directly or indirectly, by the Company are classified as net assets attributable to the non-controlling participants of consolidated subsidiaries and form a separate component of the Group's current liabilities. The non-controlling participants' share in profit or loss of those subsidiaries is presented in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income in separate line as net gain (loss) attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC.

In case of negative net assets of subsidiaries having the legal form of LLC, non-controlling participants are recorded within equity.

#### 2.17 Revenue recognition

The Group recognises revenue from the following major sources:

- Construction of residential properties;
- Sales of uncompleted projects;
- Lease of commercial property;
- Heating, electricity and energy services;
- Technical supervision services;
- Barter revenue.

Revenue is measured based on the consideration specified in a contract with a customer and excludes amounts collected on behalf of third parties.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.17 Revenue recognition (continued)

Construction of residential properties

Amount of revenue is determined on the basis of the consideration promised in a contract with a customer, excluding amounts collected on behalf of third parties and adjusted for the effects of a significant financing component. Financing component represent amount that reflects the price that a customer would have paid for the promised goods or services if the customer had paid cash for those goods or services when (or as) they transfer to the customer (i.e. the cash selling price).

Amount of financing component is estimated using the discount rate that would be reflected in a separate financing transaction between the Group and its customer at contract inception. Interest expense recognized as a result of adjustments for a significant financing component is presented in the same way as financing costs.

As a practical expedient, the Group does not adjust the promised amount of consideration for the effects of a significant financing component if the Group expects, at contract inception, that the period between when the Group transfers property to a customer and when the customer pays for that property is one year or less.

Revenue is recognised when the customer obtains control over residential properties. Moment of transfer of control depends on the conditions of the contract. The Group constructs and sells residential properties to customers under two major types of contracts: (a) sales contracts and (b) long-term co-investment contracts.

- (a) Revenues from sales contracts is recognized at point in time when the act of delivery and acceptance is signed by the Group and the customer.
- (b) Co-investment contracts are usually entered into at the early stages of construction of the residential properties. Under the terms of these contracts, the Group is contractually restricted from redirecting the properties to another customer:
  - (i) Revenue under co-investment contracts signed before 1 January 2017 is recognized at point in time when the act of delivery and acceptance is signed by the Group and the customer.
  - (ii) Starting from 1 January 2017 the Group has an enforceable right to payment for work done due to changes in Federal Law *On Participation in the Joint-share Construction of Apartment Buildings and Other Real Properties* No. 214-FZ. Therefore, revenue on co-investment contracts signed after 1 January 2017 is recognized over time using input method. Under the input method revenue is recognized on the basis of the entity's efforts or inputs to the satisfaction of a performance obligation relative to the total expected inputs to the satisfaction of that performance obligation. The Group considers that input method using costs is an appropriate measure of the progress towards complete satisfaction of these performance obligations. The Group calculates progress of completion based on the proportion of contract costs incurred for work performed to date relative to the estimated total contract costs. For the purpose of measuring progress towards complete satisfaction of these performance obligations the cost of land plots and permissions are excluded from actual costs incurred and estimated total contract costs, as such costs does not contribute to the progress of properties construction and treated as a fulfilment costs.

Under co-investment contracts customers ordinary pay the full consideration up-front and the Group concluded that all such contracts contain significant financing component.

Sales of uncompleted projects

The Group considers real estate investments (purchase of land plots) and sales as its principal activity and, consequently, recognizes such income as revenue at a point of land plot transfer to a customer.

Lease of commercial property

The Group leases out commercial premises and land plots to related and third parties. Rental income receivable under operating leases is recognized on a straight-line basis over the term of the lease, except for contingent rental income which is recognized when it arises. Premiums received to terminate leases are recognized in the statement of operations when they arise.

Heating, electricity and energy supply services

The Group provides heating, electricity and energy services to related and third parties (transfer of heating energy and electricity through the Group's public facility networks) and services on connection of third parties to the public facility networks. The Group recognizes revenue over the time when respective services are supplied.

## 2. Significant accounting policies (continued)

## 2.17 Revenue recognition (continued)

Technical supervision services

The Group performs technical supervision services with respect to construction of projects to related and third parties and recognizes revenue over the time when respective services are supplied.

#### Barter revenue

The Group concludes investment contracts with local authorities for development and construction of residential districts. According to these investment contracts the Group is required to provide apartments to a number of individuals or construct social objects and transfer them to local authorities free of charge in exchange of the development rights. Such exchange of assets represents barter transaction. Transfer of the apartments and social objects constitutes sale, and respective liabilities are recognized at the estimated fair value of the apartments/social objects to be transferred as of the date of gaining of the development rights. The barter revenue is recognized at a point of time when apartment or social objects are accepted by local authorities and/or transferred to third parties.

## 2.18 Interest income

For all financial instruments measured at amortized cost and interest bearing financial assets classified as available-forsale, interest income or expense is recorded using the effective interest rate (EIR), which is the rate that exactly discounts the estimated future cash payments or receipts through the expected life of the financial instrument or a shorter period, where appropriate, to the net carrying amount of the financial asset or liability. Interest income is included in finance income in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

## 2.19 Exchange transactions

The Group enters into investment agreements to construct buildings, where a certain number of apartments and/or commercial area should be given away to the local authorities (as well as certain infrastructure facilities should be constructed) in exchange for development rights. This exchange is regarded as a transaction that generates revenue. When the fair value of development rights received can be measured reliably the revenue is measured at the fair value of the development rights, adjusted for any cash or cash equivalents transferred. When the fair value of development rights received cannot be measured reliably the revenue is measured at the fair value of real estate properties given up, adjusted for any cash or cash equivalents transferred.

#### 2.20 Employee benefits

State pension scheme

In the normal course of business the Group contributes to the Russian state pension, social insurance, medical insurance and unemployment funds at the statutory rates in force, based on gross salary payments. Mandatory contributions to the governmental pension scheme are expensed when incurred. The Group has no legal or constructive obligation to pay further contributions in respect of those benefits.

## 2.21 Classification of assets and liabilities

Assets and liabilities are classified as current if they are expected to be realized or settled within the twelve months after the balance sheet date, except for the Inventory and contract liabilities, which are classified as current if the Company expects to realise them or intends to settle them in its normal operating cycle, which may exceed 12 months. All other assets and liabilities are classified as non-current.

## 3. Changes in accounting policies and disclosures

## 3.1 New and revised standards and interpretations

The accounting policies adopted in the preparation of the consolidated financial statements are consistent with those followed in the preparation of the Group's annual consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2018, except for the adoption of new standards adopted by the EU and effective as of 1 January 2019. The Group has not early adopted any other standard, interpretation or amendment that has been issued but is not yet effective. The nature and effect of the changes as a result of adoption of new standards are described below.

## 3. Changes in accounting policies and disclosures (continued)

## 3.1 New and revised standards and interpretations (continued)

IFRS 16 Leases

IFRS 16 replaces the existing accounting guidance in IAS 17 Leases, IFRIC 4 Determining whether an Arrangement Contains a Lease, SIC-15 Operating Leases – Incentives and SIC-27 Evaluating the Substance of Transactions Involving the Legal Form of a Lease.

IFRS 16 introduces a single, on-balance sheet lease accounting model for lessees. A lessee recognises a right-of-use asset representing its right to use the underlying asset and a lease liability representing its obligation to make lease payments. Recognition exemptions exist for short-term leases and leases of low-value items. Lessor accounting remains similar to current standard – i.e. lessor continue to classify leases as a finance or operating leases.

The Group adopted IFRS 16 initially on 1 January 2019, using a modified retrospective approach. Therefore, the cumulative effect of adopting IFRS 16 is recognized as an adjustment to the opening balance of retained earnings at 1 January 2019, comparative information presented for 2018 has not been restated and presented under IAS 17 and related interpretations. The Group also elected to use the recognition exemptions for lease contracts that, at the commencement date, have a lease term of 12 months or less and do not contain a purchase option ('short-term leases'), and lease contracts for which the underlying asset is of low value ('low-value assets').

As required by IFRS 16, the nature and effect of these changes are disclosed below. Several other amendments and interpretations apply for the first time in 2019, but do not have an impact on the consolidated financial statements of the Group.

#### a) Definition of a lease

Previously, the Group determined a contract inception whether an arrangement was or contained a lease under IFRIC 4 *Determining Whether an Arrangement Contains a Lease*. The Group now assesses whether a contract is or contains a lease based on new definition of a lease. Under IFRS 16, a contract is or contains a lease if the contract conveys a right to control the use of an identified asset for a period of time in exchange of consideration.

At inception or reassessment of a contract that contains a lease component, the Group allocates the consideration to the lease and not-lease components on the basis of their relative stand-alone values.

## b) As a lessee

The Group's lease portfolio mainly consists of land lease agreements for construction of residential real estate for sale.

As a lessee the Group previously classified leases as operating or finance leases based on its assessment of whether the lease transferred substantially all of the risks and reward of ownership. Under IFRS 16 the Group recognizes right-of-use assets and lease liabilities for most of leases – i.e. these leases are on-balance sheet. However, the Group has elected not recognize right-of-use assets and lease liabilities for some leases of low-value assets. The Group recognizes lease payments associated with these leases as expenses on a straight-line basis over the lease time.

On transition to IFRS 16 the Group recognized additional right-of use assets and additional lease liabilities. The impact on transition is summarized below:

	As at 1 January 2019
Right-of-use assets	668,478
Other non-current liabilities	478,324
Other current liabilities	198,787

## 3. Changes in accounting policies and disclosures (continued)

## 3.1 New and revised standards and interpretations (continued)

The carrying amount of right-of-use assets and lease liabilities are presented below:

	As at 31 December 2019	As at 1 January 2019
Non-current assets		
Property, plant and equipment	17,047	15,079
Right-of-use assets	447,248	668,478
Total assets	464,295	683,557
Equity and liabilities		
Other non-current liabilities	368,008	478,324
Other current liabilities	224,813	198,787
Total equity and liabilities, including net assets attributable to non- controlling participants in LLC	592,821	677,111

The Group discounted lease payments using its incremental borrowing rate at 1 January 2019 for measuring lease liabilities for leases that were classified before as operating leases. The weighted average incremental borrowing rate (range) for different leases was 11.38-13.54%.

#### c) Summary of new accounting policies

#### Right-of-use assets

The Group recognizes right-of-use assets at the commencement date of the lease (i.e., the date the underlying asset is available for use). Right-of-use assets are measured at cost, less any accumulated depreciation and impairment losses, and adjusted for any remeasurement of lease liabilities. The cost of right-of-use assets includes the amount of lease liabilities recognized, initial direct costs incurred, and lease payments made at or before the commencement date less any lease incentives received. Unless the Group is reasonably certain to obtain ownership of the leased asset at the end of the lease term, the recognized right-of-use assets are depreciated on a straight-line basis over the shorter of its estimated useful life and the lease term. Right-of-use assets are subject to impairment.

Right-of-use assets are depreciated are depreciated in a straight-line basis over the lease term for land lease agreements and over shorter of the lease term and estimated useful life of assets for other property, plant and equipment.

## Lease liabilities

At the commencement date of the lease, the Group recognizes lease liabilities measured at the present value of lease payments to be made over the lease term. The lease payments include fixed payments (including in-substance fixed payments) less any lease incentives receivable, variable lease payments that depend on an index or a rate, and amounts expected to be paid under residual value guarantees. The lease payments also include the exercise price of a purchase option reasonably certain to be exercised by the Group and payments of penalties for terminating a lease, if the lease term reflects the Group exercising the option to terminate. The variable lease payments that do not depend on an index or a rate are recognized as expense in the period on which the event or condition that triggers the payment occurs.

In calculating the present value of lease payments, the Group uses the incremental borrowing rate at the lease commencement date if the interest rate implicit in the lease is not readily determinable. After the commencement date, the amount of lease liabilities is increased to reflect the accretion of interest and reduced for the lease payments made. In addition, the carrying amount of lease liabilities is remeasured if there is a modification, a change in the lease term, a change in the in-substance fixed lease payments or a change in the assessment to purchase the underlying asset.

## Short-term leases and leases of low-value assets

The Group applies the short-term lease recognition exemption to its short-term leases of machinery and equipment (i.e., those leases that have a lease term of 12 months or less from the commencement date and do not contain a purchase option). It also applies the lease of low-value assets recognition exemption to leases of office equipment that are considered of low value. Lease payments on short-term leases and leases of low-value assets are recognized as expense on a straight-line basis over the lease term and amounted to 31,850 for year ended 31 December 2019 (Note 7.4).

## 3. Changes in accounting policies and disclosures (continued)

## 3.1 New and revised standards and interpretations (continued)

Significant judgement in determining the lease term of contracts with renewal options

The Group determines the lease term as the non-cancellable term of the lease, together with any periods covered by an option to extend the lease if it is reasonably certain to be exercised, or any periods covered by an option to terminate the lease, if it is reasonably certain not to be exercised. The Group applies judgement in evaluating whether it is reasonably certain to exercise the option to renew. That is, it considers all relevant factors that create an economic incentive for it to exercise the renewal. After the commencement date, the Group reassesses the lease term if there is a significant event or change in circumstances that is within its control and affects its ability to exercise (or not to exercise) the option to renew (e.g., a change in business strategy).

## Significant judgement in estimating the incremental borrowing rate

The Group cannot readily determine the interest rate implicit in the lease, therefore, it uses its incremental borrowing rate (IBR) to measure lease liabilities. The IBR is the rate of interest that the Group would have to pay to borrow over a similar term, and with a similar security, the funds necessary to obtain an asset of a similar value to the right-of-use asset in a similar economic environment. The IBR therefore reflects what the Group 'would have to pay', which requires estimation when no observable rates are available (such as for subsidiaries that do not enter into financing transactions) or when they need to be adjusted to reflect the terms and conditions of the lease.

#### d) Amounts recognized in the statement of financial position and profit or loss

The carrying amounts of the Group's right-of-use assets and lease liabilities and the movements during the year are presented below:

	Right-of-use assets	Long-term lease liabilities	Short-term lease liabilities
As at 1 January 2019	668,478	(478,324)	(198,787)
Additions	8,080	(13,796)	-
Increases due to acquisition of subsidiary (Note 5.1)	26,275	(12,143)	(14,514)
Depreciation expense	(255,585)	_	
Interest expense	· -	_	(78,082)
Lease payments	_	_	202,825
Reclassification		136,255	(136,255)
As at 31 December 2019	447,248	(368,008)	(224,813)

Right-of-use assets are represented by lease of land plots

#### e) As a lessor

The accounting policies applicable to the Group as a lessor under IFRS 16 are not different from those under IAS 17.

IFRIC Interpretation 23: Uncertainty over Income Tax Treatments

The Interpretation addresses the accounting for income taxes when tax treatments involve uncertainty that affects the application of IAS 12 *Income Taxes*. It does not apply to taxes or levies outside the scope of IAS 12, nor does it specifically include requirements relating to interest and penalties associated with uncertain tax treatments. The Interpretation specifically addresses the following:

- ▶ Whether an entity considers uncertain tax treatments separately;
- ▶ The assumptions an entity makes about the examination of tax treatments by taxation authorities;
- ► How an entity determines taxable profit (tax loss), tax bases, unused tax losses, unused tax credits and tax rates;
- How an entity considers changes in facts and circumstances.

An entity has to determine whether to consider each uncertain tax treatment separately or together with one or more other uncertain tax treatments. The approach that better predicts the resolution of the uncertainty needs to be followed.

The Group applies significant judgement in identifying uncertainties over income tax treatments. Since the Group operates in a complex multinational environment, it assessed whether the Interpretation had an impact on its consolidated financial statements. The interpretation did not have an impact on the consolidated financial statements of the Group.

## 3. Changes in accounting policies and disclosures (continued)

## 3.1 New and revised standards and interpretations (continued)

IFRS 9: Prepayment Features with Negative Compensation (Amendment)

Under IFRS 9, a debt instrument can be measured at amortised cost or at fair value through other comprehensive income, provided that the contractual cash flows are 'solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding' (the SPPI criterion) and the instrument is held within the appropriate business model for that classification. The amendments to IFRS 9 clarify that a financial asset passes the SPPI criterion regardless of an event or circumstance that causes the early termination of the contract and irrespective of which party pays or receives reasonable compensation for the early termination of the contract. These amendments had no impact on the consolidated financial statements of the Group.

IAS 19: Plan Amendment, Curtailment or Settlement (Amendments)

The amendments to IAS 19 address the accounting when a plan amendment, curtailment or settlement occurs during a reporting period. The amendments specify that when a plan amendment, curtailment or settlement occurs during the annual reporting period, an entity is required to determine the current service cost for the remainder of the period after the plan amendment, curtailment or settlement, using the actuarial assumptions used to remeasure the net defined benefit liability (asset) reflecting the benefits offered under the plan and the plan assets after that event. An entity is also required to determine the net interest for the remainder of the period after the plan amendment, curtailment or settlement using the net defined benefit liability (asset) reflecting the benefits offered under the plan and the plan assets after that event, and the discount rate used to remeasure that net defined benefit liability (asset).

These amendments had no impact on the consolidated financial statements of the Group as it did not have any plan amendments, curtailments, or settlements during the year.

IAS 28: Long-term Interests in Associates and Joint Ventures (Amendments)

The amendments clarify that an entity applies IFRS 9 to long-term interests in an associate or joint venture to which the equity method is not applied but that, in substance, form part of the net investment in the associate or joint venture (long-term interests). This clarification is relevant because it implies that the expected credit loss model in IFRS 9 applies to such long-term interests.

The amendments also clarified that, in applying IFRS 9, an entity does not take account of any losses of the associate or joint venture, or any impairment losses on the net investment, recognised as adjustments to the net investment in the associate or joint venture that arise from applying IAS 28 *Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures*.

These amendments had no material impact on the consolidated financial statements as the amount of investment to associate is insignificant for the Group's financial statements.

#### Annual Improvements to IFRSs 2015-2017 Cycle

The IASB has issued the Annual Improvements to IFRSs 2015-2017 Cycle, which is a collection of amendments to IFRSs. The amendments are effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2019.

- ▶ IFRS 3 Business Combinations and IFRS 11 Joint Arrangements: the amendments to IFRS 3 clarify that when an entity obtains control of a business that is a joint operation, it remeasures previously held interests in that business. The amendments to IFRS 11 clarify that when an entity obtains joint control of a business that is a joint operation, the entity does not remeasure previously held interests in that business. These amendments had no impact on the interim condensed consolidated financial statements of the Group as there is no transaction where a joint control is obtained.
- ► IAS 12 *Income Taxes*: The amendments clarify that the income tax consequences of dividends are linked more directly to past transactions or events that generated distributable profits than to distributions to owners. Therefore, an entity recognises the income tax consequences of dividends in profit or loss, other comprehensive income or equity according to where it originally recognised those past transactions or events.
- An entity applies the amendments for annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2019, with early application permitted. When the entity first applies those amendments, it applies them to the income tax consequences of dividends recognised on or after the beginning of the earliest comparative period. Since the Group's current practice is in line with these amendments, they had no impact on the interim condensed consolidated financial statements of the Group.
- IAS 23 Borrowing Costs: The amendments clarify that an entity treats as part of general borrowings any borrowing originally made to develop a qualifying asset when substantially all of the activities necessary to prepare that asset for its intended use or sale are complete. The entity applies the amendments to borrowing costs incurred on or after the beginning of the annual reporting period in which the entity first applies those amendments. An entity applies those amendments for annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2019. The adoption of the Amendment resulted in the recalculation of borrowing costs capitalized as part of property being constructed by the Group, the effect of the amendments on the Group's financial statements is presented in Note 4 below.

## 3. Changes in accounting policies and disclosures (continued)

# 3.2 Published IASB financial reporting standards, amendments and interpretations that are endorsed by EU but not yet effective

The new and amended standards and interpretations that are issued, but not yet effective, up to the date of issuance of the Group's financial statements are disclosed below. The Group intends to adopt these new and amended standards and interpretations, if applicable, when they become effective.

Amendments to References to the Conceptual Framework in IFRS Standards (issued on 29 March 2018)

The IASB issued the revised Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting on 29 March 2018. The Conceptual Framework sets out a comprehensive set of concepts for financial reporting, standard setting, guidance for preparers in developing consistent accounting policies and assistance to others in their efforts to understand and interpret the standards. IASB also issued a separate accompanying document, Amendments to References to the Conceptual Framework in IFRS Standards, which sets out the amendments to affected standards in order to update references to the revised Conceptual Framework. Its objective is to support transition to the revised Conceptual Framework for companies that develop accounting policies using the Conceptual Framework when no IFRS Standard applies to a particular transaction. For preparers who develop accounting policies based on the Conceptual Framework, it is effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2020.

IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements and IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors: Definition of 'material' (Amendments)

The Amendments are effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2020 with earlier application permitted. The Amendments clarify the definition of material and how it should be applied. The new definition states that, 'Information is material if omitting, misstating or obscuring it could reasonably be expected to influence decisions that the primary users of general purpose financial statements make on the basis of those financial statements, which provide financial information about a specific reporting entity'. In addition, the explanations accompanying the definition have been improved. The Amendments also ensure that the definition of material is consistent across all IFRS Standards.

Amendments to IFRS 9, IAS 39 and IFRS 17: Interest Rate Benchmark Reform (issued on 26 September 2019, endorsed on 15 January 2020)

Interest rate benchmarks such as interbank offered rates (IBORs) play an important role in global financial markets. These benchmarks index a wide variety of financial products worth trillions of dollars and other currencies, ranging from mortgages to derivatives. Some hedge accounting requirements in IFRS 9 and IAS 39 may be affected by uncertainties arising from the impact of the reform on the timing and amount of designated future cash flows. Due to such uncertainties, companies could be required to discontinue hedge accounting. Companies may also not be able to designate new hedging relationships. In the Board's view, discontinuation of hedge accounting solely due to such uncertainties would not provide useful information to users of financial statements. Therefore, the Board decided to amend specific hedge accounting requirements in IFRS 9 and IAS 39 to provide exceptions during this period of uncertainty.

The proposed changes:

- Modify specific hedge accounting requirements so that entities would apply those hedge accounting requirements assuming that the interest rate benchmark on which the hedged cash flows and cash flows from the hedging instrument are based will not be altered as a result of interest rate benchmark reform;
- ▶ Require specific disclosures about the extent to which the entities' hedging relationships are affected by the proposed amendments; and
- Note that the amendments would be mandatory.

The proposed amendments also note that the Boards proposes to amend the hedge accounting requirements only as specified in the exposure draft and that the proposals are not intended to provide relief from any other consequences arising from interest rate benchmark reform. Moreover, the exposure draft notes that if a hedging relationship no longer meets the requirements for hedge accounting for reasons other than those specified in the exposure draft, then discontinuation of hedge accounting is still required.

## 3. Changes in accounting policies and disclosures (continued)

# 3.2 Published IASB financial reporting standards, amendments and interpretations that are endorsed by EU but not yet effective (continued)

IFRS 3: Business Combinations: definition of a Business (Amendments)

The IASB issued amendments in Definition of a Business (Amendments to IFRS 3) aimed at resolving the difficulties that arise when an entity determines whether it has acquired a business or a group of assets. The Amendments are effective for business combinations for which the acquisition date is in the first annual reporting period beginning on or after 1 January 2020 and to asset acquisitions that occur on or after the beginning of that period, with earlier application permitted.

These amendments do not have a significant impact on the Group's consolidated financial statements.

## 3.3 Published IASB financial reporting standards, amendments and interpretations not yet endorsed by EU

IFRS 17: Insurance Contracts

The standard is effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2021 with earlier application permitted if both IFRS 15 Revenue from Contracts with Customers and IFRS 9 Financial Instruments have also been applied. IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts establishes principles for the recognition, measurement, presentation and disclosure of insurance contracts issued. It also requires similar principles to be applied to reinsurance contracts held and investment contracts with discretionary participation features issued. The objective is to ensure that entities provide relevant information in a way that faithfully represents those contracts. This information gives a basis for users of financial statements to assess the effect that contracts within the scope of IFRS 17 have on the financial position, financial performance and cash flows of an entity.

IAS 1 Presentation of financial statements: classification of liabilities as Current or Non-current

The International Accounting Standards Board (IASB) has issued "Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-Current (Amendments to IAS 1)" providing a more general approach to the classification of liabilities under IAS 1 based on the contractual arrangements in place at the reporting date. The amendments in Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-Current (Amendments to IAS 1) affect only the presentation of liabilities in the statement of financial position – not the amount or timing of recognition of any asset, liability income or expenses, or the information that entities disclose about those items. They:

- ► Clarify that the classification of liabilities as current or non-current should be based on rights that are in existence at the end of the reporting period and align the wording in all affected paragraphs to refer to the "right" to defer settlement by at least twelve months and make explicit that only rights in place "at the end of the reporting period" should affect the classification of a liability;
- Clarify that classification is unaffected by expectations about whether an entity will exercise its right to defer settlement of a liability; and
- Make clear that settlement refers to the transfer to the counterparty of cash, equity instruments, other assets or services.

The IASB has issued an exposure draft to defer the effective date for this amendment to 1 January 2023.

Amendments to IFRS 3 Business Combinations; IAS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment; IAS 37 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets as well as Annual Improvements (issued 14 May 2020)

Amendments to IFRS 3 *Business Combinations* update a reference in IFRS 3 to the Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting without changing the accounting requirements for business combinations.

Amendments to IAS 16 *Property, Plant and Equipment* prohibit a company from deducting from the cost of property, plant and equipment amounts received from selling items produced while the company is preparing the asset for its intended use. Instead, a company will recognise such sales proceeds and related cost in profit or loss.

Amendments to IAS 37 *Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets* specify which costs a company includes when assessing whether a contract will be loss-making.

Annual Improvements make minor amendments to IFRS 1 First-time Adoption of International Financial Reporting Standards, IFRS 9 Financial Instruments, IAS 41 Agriculture and the Illustrative Examples accompanying IFRS 16 Leases.

The amendments are effective for annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2022 and are to be applied retrospectively. Earlier application is permitted.

# 3. Changes in accounting policies and disclosures (continued)

# 3.3 Published IASB financial reporting standards, amendments and interpretations not yet endorsed by EU (continued)

Amendment to IFRS 16 Leases COVID-19-Related Rent Concessions (issued on 28 May 2020)

This amendment changes the standard to provide lessees with an exemption from assessing whether a COVID-19-related rent concession is a lease modification. The amendment is effective for annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 June 2020. Earlier application is permitted, including in financial statements not yet authorised for issue at 28 May 2020.

We do not expect any significant impact on the Group's consolidated financial statements as the result of these amendments.

# 4. Restatement of comparative information

### Net realizable value of inventories and provision for onerous contracts

In March 2019 the IFRS Interpretations Committee issued a clarification regarding over time transfer of constructed goods in connection with IAS 23 *Borrowing Costs*. The Committee concluded that inventory (work-in-progress) for unsold units under construction that the entity recognises is not a qualifying asset. In previous periods the Group capitalized borrowing costs related to land plots (and similar assets) acquired during the construction process. The clarification stated the entity is not allowed to capitalise borrowing costs as they are not directly attributable to the acquisition, construction or production of a qualifying asset.

The Group has made retrospective restatements during the current year as a result of adoption of this clarification as follows:

- Carrying value of inventories as at 31 December 2018 was overstated by 424,463, deferred tax assets were understated by 38,180, deferred tax liabilities were overstated by 46,713, accumulated losses were understated by 286,236, and net assets attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC were overstated by 53,334 in the statement of financial position as at 31 December 2018;
- Cost of sales were overstated by 178,229, general and administrative expenses were overstated by 62,444, other operating expenses were understated by 69,948, income from change in fair value of investment property were overstated by 9,602, finance income was overstated by 3,610, finance costs were understated by 320,668, income tax expenses were overstated by 32,631 in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income for the year ended 31 December 2018.

Impact of the above-mentioned changes on the statement of profit and loss and other comprehensive income for year ended 31 December 2018 and statement of financial position as of 31 December 2018 is as follows:

	For the year ended 31 December 2018		
	Change in		
	As reported	accounting policy	As restated
Cost of sales	(14,514,059)	178,229	(14,335,830)
Gross profit	4,640,565	178,229	4,818,794
General and administrative expenses	(1,201,007)	62,444	(1,138,563)
Other operating income	419,662	_	419,662
Other operating expenses	(1,907,505)	(69,948)	(1,977,453)
Change in fair value of investment property	782,887	(9,602)	773,285
Operating profit	2,734,602	161,123	2,895,725
Finance costs Net (profit)/loss attributable to non-controlling	(1,939,878)	(324,278)	(2,264,156)
participants in LLC	-	53,452	53,452
Profit/(loss) before income tax	1,628,015	(109,703)	1,518,312
Income tax expense/(benefit)	(1,021,324)	32,631	(988,693)
Profit/(loss) for the year	606,691	(77,072)	529,619
Attributable to:			
Equity holders of the parent	606,704	(77,072)	529,632
Non-controlling interests	(13)	· -	(13)

# 4. Restatement of comparative information (continued)

Net realizable value of inventories and provision for onerous contracts (continued)

	As of 31 December 2018		
_	As reported	Change in accounting policy	As restated
Non-current assets			
Deferred tax assets	583,334	38,180	621,514
Total non-current assets	17,631,277	38,180	17,669,457
Current assets			
Inventories	24,703,321	(424,463)	24,278,858
Total current assets	35,241,813	(424,463)	34,817,350
Total assets	52,873,090	(386,283)	52,486,807
Equity			
Accumulated losses	(2,270,325)	(286,236)	(2,556,561)
Equity attributable to equity holders of the Parent	17,713,407	(286,236)	17,427,171
Non-current liabilities			
Deferred income tax liabilities	3,552,007	(46,713)	3,505,294
Total non-current liabilities	18,542,827	(46,713)	18,496,112
Net assets attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC	677,886	(53,334)	624,552
Total equity and liabilities, including net assets attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC	52,873,090	(386,283)	52,486,807

Impact of the above-mentioned changes on the statement of financial position as at 1 January 2018 is as follows:

	As of 1 January 2018		
	Change in		
<u> </u>	As reported	accounting policy	As restated
Non-current assets	4 407 5 40		4 407 5 40
Non-current inventories	1,407,542	-	1,407,542
Deferred tax assets	578,160	9,819	587,979
Total non-current assets	15,814,973	9,819	15,824,792
Current assets			
Inventories	19,121,066	(262,993)	18,858,073
Total current assets	32,857,887	(262,993)	32,594,894
Total assets	48,999,602	(253,174)	48,746,428
Equity			
Accumulated losses	(3,401,182)	(209,164)	(3,610,346)
Equity attributable to equity holders of the Parent	15,950,864	(209,164)	15,741,700
Non-controlling interest	571,223	117	571,340
Total equity	16,522,087	(209,047)	16,313,040
Non-current liabilities			
Deferred tax liabilities	2,934,060	(42,443)	2,891,617
Total non-current liabilities	17,994,880	(42,443)	17,952,437
Current liabilities			
Provisions	79,290	(1,684)	77,606
Total current liabilities	14,482,635	(1,684)	14,480,951
Total equity and liabilities, including net assets attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC	48,999,602	(253,174)	48,746,428

# 5. Business combinations, acquisitions and disposals

# 5.1 Acquisition of subsidiary and non-controlling interest

#### Acquisition of subsidiary

In September 2018, the Group acquired 65% stake in a company located in Moscow. The acquisition of the new company constituted a group of assets and liabilities associated with new construction project, rather than business. The Group recognized net assets attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC in the amount of 624,552 as of 31 December 2018.

The assets and liabilities recognized in the consolidated statement of financial position on the date of the acquisition 65% of shares in September 2018 were as follows:

	Fair value of assets and liabilities
Cash and cash equivalents Inventories (Note 13) Intangible assets (Note 10) Trade and other receivables Deferred tax assets Other liabilities Interest bearing loans and borrowings Trade and other payables Total net assets	10,786 5,499,761 2,554,605 325,368 88,668 (2,387,726) (2,692,266) (487,903) <b>2,911,293</b>
Less net assets attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC	(590,491)
Total net assets less net assets attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC	2,320,802
Cash consideration paid Non-cash consideration	(1,282,448) (1,038,354)
Total purchase consideration	(2,320,802)

Non-cash consideration represents the offset of loans receivable and respective interest receivable from the previous owners of the company acquired.

Analysis of cash flows on acquisition is as follows

Net cash outflow on acquisition of subsidiary	(1,271,662)
Less cash aquired	(10,786)
Cash consideration	(1,282,448)

From the date of acquisition up to 31 December 2018 newly acquired subsidiary received 87,395 as capital contribution from the non-controlling interest holders for further project development.

Intangible assets represented development rights. The carrying value of trade and other receivables approximated to its fair value.

In November 2019 the Group entered into linked transactions comprising acquisition of the remaining 35% stake in the company in which the stake of 65% was acquired in September 2018 (described above) and acquisition of 100% stake in a new subsidiary located in Moscow.

The entire consideration for these linked transactions was allocated to the acquisition of NCI and the new subsidiary based on the relative fair value of both stakes at the date of the transaction.

The transaction is described as follows.

20 November

(in thousands of Russian rubles)

# 5. Business combinations, acquisitions and disposals (continued)

# 5.1 Acquisition of subsidiary and non-controlling interest (continued)

Contingent consideration

As a part of purchase agreement with previous owner a contingent consideration was agreed. Contingent consideration is payable in full to previous owner not later 31 December 2021 in case certain condition are met. Conditions include change of construction permits by the Group and adjustments of construction project documentation.

As of the date of acquisition and 31 December 2019 fair value of contingent consideration is equal to 324,169 and 328,407 accordingly (Note 21). Contingent consideration was allocated to the acquisition of NCI and the subsidiary at the date of acquisition in the amounted of 184,225 and 139,944 accordingly. The fair value is determined using a DCF method taking into consideration the probability of payment and time value of money. The contingent consideration is classified as financial liability at FVTPL and presented within other financial liability line. In case the discount rate was 1% lower/higher, the amount of contingent liability recognized at the date of acquisition would be 6,193 higher / 6,024 lower.

### Acquisition of non-controlling interest

	20 November 2019
Purchase consideration	
Cash consideration (included in cash flows from financing activities)	78,765
Unpaid part of consideration (Note 20)	508,255
Contingent consideration liability	184,225
Transaction costs (Note 20)	217
Total consideration	771,462

The fair value of consideration and acquired non-controlling interests represented in the table below:

	20 November 2019
Purchase consideration	
Total consideration	771,462
Net assets attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC	(494,136)
Difference between carrying amount of liability to non-controlling participants in LLC	277,326

The following table represents changes in Net assets attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC during 2019:

	Net assets attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC
As at 1 January 2019	624,552
Share in loss of the subsidiary till the date of NCI acquisition	(130,416)
Net assets attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC acquired	(494,136)
As at 31 December 2019	

The difference between the carrying amount of liability to non-controlling participants in LLC at the date of acquisition and consideration for the deal amounted to 277,326 and share in loss of the subsidiary till the date of NCI acquisition amounted to 130,416 represented Net loss attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC in income statement amounted to 146,910.

#### Acquisition of subsidiary

The net assets at the date of acquisition amounted to 962,297. Acquisition was classified as business combination and was accounted for using the acquisition method. Difference between the fair value of net assets acquired and consideration paid amounted to 376,201 and was recognized as gain on bargain purchase (Note 7.6).

# 5. Business combinations, acquisitions and disposals (continued)

# 5.1 Acquisition of subsidiary and non-controlling interest (continued)

The fair values of the identifiable assets and liabilities of new subsidiary as at the date of acquisition were determined based on the valuation report of independent appraiser and are presented below:

	20 November 2019
Intangible assets (Note 10)	165,272
Right of use of assets (Note 3.1)	26,275
Inventories (Note 13)	2,350,830
Contract assets (Note 22)	104,225
Trade and other receivables	158,185
Taxes recoverable	17,211
Cash	194,469
Loans payable – non-current	(11,383)
Trade and other payables	(22,971)
Deferred income tax liabilities (Note 8)	(230,609)
Contract liabilities (Note 22)	(1,634,126)
Lease liabilities (Note 3.1)	(26,657)
Other liabilities	(128,424)
Total identified net assets at fair value	962,297
Purchase consideration proposed	586,096
Gain on bargain purchase	376,201

Intangible assets represented development rights. The carrying value of trade and other receivables approximated to its fair value.

The Group recognised gain on bargain purchase in amount of 376,201 that was due to the fact that the date of transferring control determined per IFRS standards was later than the date of agreeing the consideration between the parties. As the development project progress during this time gap, the risks attributable to the subsidiary became less that resulted in the higher fair value recognized in these consolidated financial statements at the date of acquisition compared to the consideration agreed.

The following table summarize the acquisition-date fair value of each major class of consideration proposed.

	20 November 2019
Purchase consideration Cash consideration (included in cash flows from financing activities)	59,833
Unpaid part of consideration (Note 20) Contingent consideration liability	386,087 139,944
Transaction costs (Note 20)	232 <b>586,096</b>
Total consideration	
	20 November 2019
Analysis of cash flows on acquisition  Consideration paid in cash	(59,833)
Less cash acquired with the subsidiary	194,469
Net cash inflow on acquisition (included in cash flows from investing activities)	134,636

From the date of acquisition, entity contributed 124,414 of revenue and 3,327 to loss before tax of the Group. If the combination had taken place at the beginning of the year, revenue would have been 742,923 and loss before tax for the Group would have been 275,890. In determining these amounts, management has assumed that the fair value adjustments that arose on the date of acquisition would have been the same if the acquisition had occurred on 1 January 2019.

# 5. Business combinations, acquisitions and disposals (continued)

# 5.2 Disposal of subsidiaries

#### Subsidiary disposed

In 2015 the Group sold a subsidiary with a real estate project to a third party, but the respective receivables were not settled. In 2019 the Group received from the buyer development rights for land plots in Moscow area in the amount of 512,565 (Note 10) as the settlement of those receivables.

In July 2019 the Group sold 100% share of subsidiary that owned this project to third party for cash consideration amounted to 620,000.

The table below sets the carrying values of disposed entity's assets and liabilities at the date of disposal:

	At the date of disposal
Development rights (Note 10)	512,565
Deferred tax assets	4,027
Taxes recoverable	103,450
Cash and cash equivalents	917
Net assets	620,959
Purchase consideration	620,000
Loss on disposal of subsidiary (Note 7.6)	959
Cash received from disposal of subsidiary, net of cash disposed	619,083

#### Disposal of other subsidiaries

In 2019, the Group sold 100% share of subsidiary with net assets at the date of disposal 4,611 to third party for consideration 10. Loss on disposal of subsidiary in the amount of 4,601 presented within other operating expenses (Note 7.6). Cash outflow from disposal of this subsidiaries, net of cash disposed amounted to 54.

In 2019, the Group sold 100% share of subsidiary to related party for consideration of 401,000.

The table below sets the carrying values of disposed entities' assets and liabilities at the dates of disposal:

	At the dates of disposal
Property, plant and equipment (Note 9)	47,792
Trade and other receivables	307,096
Loans receivable	69,270
Cash and cash equivalents	58,622
Deferred tax liabilities (Note 8)	(4,153)
Income and other taxes payable	(1,118)
Provisions (Note 23)	(216)
Contract liabilities (Note 22)	(50,129)
Trade and other payables	(23,702)
Net assets	403,462
Purchase consideration (cash received)	401,000
Loss on disposal of subsidiary (Note 7.6)	2,462
Cash received from disposal of subsidiaries, net of cash disposed	342,378

### 6. Investment in associates

The Group accounts for investments in associates under the equity method. The Group has 25% + 1 share in the entity that provides services to citizens of Ural Region of the Russian Federation. In June 2018, the Group recognized additions to its investments in associates due to cash contribution in the associate entity, the Group's share remained unchanged.

In 2019 the Group received dividends in the amount of 14,740 including tax on dividends in amount of 1,916.

# 6. Investment in associates (continued)

In 2019 the Group recognized contribution in recognized additional investments in amount of 10 that are represented by individually non-significant acquisitions of associates.

The effect on financial statements of movement of investment in the associate was as follows:

	For the years ended 31 December	
	2019	2018
Opening balance as at 1 January	59,276	43,675
Dividends income	(14,740)	_
Cash contribution	_ ·	3,308
Additional investments	10	_
Share of (loss)/profit for the year	(5,505)	12,293
Closing balance at 31 December	39,041	59,276

The following table illustrates the summarized financial information of investment in associates located in Ural Region:

	31 December 2019	31 December 2018 (Restated)
Current assets	272,357	370,536
Non-current assets	33,751	35,448
Current liabilities	(149,984)	(168,881)
Share capital	(14,175)	(14,175)
Retained earnings	(141,949)	(222,928)
Group's share in equity	25%	25%
Group's carrying amount of the investment	39,031	59,276

	For the years ended 31 December	
	2019	2018 (Restated)
Revenue	1,279,385	1,102,141
Cost of sales	(1,214,547)	(1,047,408)
Other income and expenses	(87,486)	11,892
(Loss)/profit before tax	(22,648)	66,625
Income tax benefit/(expense)	629	(17,454)
(Loss)/profit for the year	(22,019)	49,171
Group's share of profit	(5,505)	12,293

# 7. Income and expenses

# 7.1 Revenues

Revenues include the following:

	For the years ended 31 December	
	2019	2018
Revenue from contracts with customers		
Sales of residential property	17,982,707	18,644,114
Barter revenue	_	59,869
Technical supervision services	152,589	97,442
Sale of heating, electricity and energy supply services	149,257	103,178
Other revenue	348,905	159,298
Total revenue from contracts with customers	18,633,458	19,063,901
Rental income	36,846	90,723
Total	18,670,304	19,154,624

# 7. Income and expenses (continued)

# 7.1 Revenues (continued)

Revenues from contracts with customers include the following:

	For the years ended 31 December	
	2019	2018
Revenue recognized over time		
Sales of residential property	10,006,737	11,707,355
Sale of heating, electricity and energy supply services	149,257	103,178
Technical supervision services	152,589	97,442
Total revenue recognized over time	10,308,583	11,907,975
Revenue recognized at point in time		
Sales of residential property	7,975,970	6,936,759
Barter revenue	_	59,869
Other revenue	348,905	159,298
Revenue recognized at point in time	8,324,875	7,155,926
Total revenue from contracts with customers	18,633,458	19,063,901

Revenue of each reportable segment, presented in the Note 27, mainly comprise of revenue from sales of residential property, except for the segment "Management Company" which revenue mainly comprise of rental income.

Sale of heating, electricity and energy supply services represents the revenue from transfer of electricity and heating energy from the provider of public facilities to third and related parties and revenue from connection of customers to public facilities networks.

The following table provides information about receivables, contract assets and contract liabilities from contracts with customers:

	For the years ended 31 December	
	2019	2018
Receivables, which are included in "Trade and other receivables"	619,620	300,643
Contract assets	408,123	355,198
Advances from customers (Note 22) included in "Contract liabilities"	8,243,122	5,815,529

The contract assets primarily relate to the Group enforceable right to payment for work performed as at reporting date. The contract assets are transferred to receivables when the rights become unconditional. The advances from customers represent cash payments received from customers and are included in the contract liabilities. Significant changes in the contract assets and the contract liabilities are described in Note 22.

The net aggregate amount of the transaction price allocated to the performance obligations that are unsatisfied (or partially unsatisfied) as of 31 December 2019 amounts to 7,834,999 (31 December 2018: 5,460,331) and is going to be recognized within subsequent one or two years.

# 7.2 Employee benefits, depreciation and amortization

Staff costs, depreciation of property, plant and equipment and amortization of intangible assets included in cost of sales, general and administrative expenses and other expenses amounted to the following:

	For the years ended 31 December	
	2019	2018
Staff costs, including social security taxes	1,109,053	837,755
- Payroll costs and other staff costs	926,738	707,225
- Social security taxes	182,315	130,530
Depreciation and amortisation	49.791	46.645

Staff costs capitalized as a part of additions to inventories amounted to 941,122 for the year ended 31 December 2019 (31 December 2018: 1,267,204).

An average annual number of employees for the year ended 31 December 2019 was 513 (31 December 2018: 574).

# 7. Income and expenses (continued)

# 7.3 Cost of sales

Cost of sales includes the following:

	For the years ended 31 December	
	2019	2018 (Restated)
Cost of sales of residential property Cost of sales for rent	13,764,767 3,750	14,104,037 9,136
Other costs	415,002	222,657
Total	14,183,519	14,335,830

For the years ended 31 December 2019 and 2018, cost of sales of residential property contain non-cash cost related to capitalized development rights in the amount of 158,216 and 83,765 respectively.

# 7.4 General and administrative expenses

The structure of general and administrative expenses was the following:

	For the years ended 31 December	
	2019	2018 (Restated)
Staff costs, including social security taxes	616,100	486,662
Consulting	217,456	252,499
Security	42,770	64,151
Short-term leases and leases of low-value assets	31,850	94,482
Statutory audit	28,098	30,502
Repair and maintenance	23,286	17,956
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment	23,048	29,208
Telecommunications	21,562	23,203
Representation expenses	20,568	17,837
Other assurance services	16,894	14,584
Other professional services	14,567	15,678
Materials	14,114	31,615
Amortization of intangible assets	6,179	3,570
Utilities services	2,729	3,366
Tax services	1,167	3,107
Other	68,331	50,143
Total	1,148,719	1,138,563

In 2019 year the Group changed presentation of tax expenses (other than income tax) from General and administrative expenses to Other operating expenses.

### 7.5 Finance income and costs

The components of finance income were as follows:

	For the years ended 31 December	
	2019	2018
Interest on bank accounts and deposits	348,174	416,367
Interest on loans receivable	92,834	304,449
Income on unwinding of discount on receivables	34,247	40,380
Total	475,255	761,196

# 7. Income and expenses (continued)

# 7.5 Finance income and costs (continued)

The components of finance costs were as follows:

	For the years ended 31 December	
	2019	2018 (Restated)
Interest expense	2,079,150	1,831,349
Significant financing component under IFRS 15 Other financial expenses	591,593 27,443	424,936 7,871
Total	2,698,186	2,264,156

# 7.6 Other operating income and expenses

The components of other operating income were as follows:

	For the years ended 31 December	
	2019	2018 (Restated)
Gain on change of allowance for expected credit loss on trade and other receivables and other allowance on prepayments (Note 14, 15)	328,947	_
Gain on bargain purchase of subsidiary (Note 5.1)	376,201	_
Gain on derecognition of accounts payable	11,161	297,251
Gain on change of allowance for expected credit loss recognized on interest-bearing loans receivable	_	7,189
Gain on decrease of legal provision	-	6,780
Gain on sale of property plant and equipment	-	62,855
Penalty fees income	-	36,825
Other income	27,202	8,762
Total	743,511	419,662

The components of other operating expenses were as follows:

	For the years ended 31 December		
- -	2019	2018 (Restated)	
Commercial expenses	1,193,656	944,438	
Write-down of inventories to net realizable value (Note 13)	421,609	514,643	
Taxes other than income tax	195,847	143,211	
Maintenance of completed real estate property	166,130	125,764	
Change in legal provision (Note 23)	161,170	· -	
Allowance for expected credit loss recognized on interest-bearing loans			
receivable (Note 12)	934	-	
Allowance for expected credit loss on trade and other receivables and other			
allowance on prepayments (Note 14, 15)	_	113,532	
Bank services	25,624	7,282	
Charity	25,359	29,176	
Penalties fees	23,024	7,188	
Loss on sale and write-off of property plant and equipment	21,059	2,585	
Loss on disposal of subsidiaries (Note 5.2)	8,022	11,048	
Write-off of irrecoverable accounts receivable	4,401	3,968	
Other expenses	89,376	74,618	
Total	2,336,211	1,977,453	

# 8. Income tax

# Corporate tax

The Group's income was subject to tax at the following tax rates:

	2019	2018
The Russian Federation (ordinary rate)	20.00%	20.00%
The Republic of Cyprus	12.50%	12.50%

Major components of income tax benefit/(expense) for the years ended 31 December 2019 and 2018, were as follows:

	For the years ended 31 December		
		2018	
<u>-</u>	2019	(Restated)	
Income tax expense – current	(978,468)	(407,929)	
Reversal of tax risks provision	201,181	104,004	
Income tax for previous years, net	5	(22,572)	
Dividend tax	7,496	(9,412)	
Deferred tax benefit/(expense) – origination and reversal of temporary differences, net	820,300	(652,784)	
Income tax benefit/(expense) reported in consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income	50,514	(988,693)	

The major part of income taxes is paid in the Russian Federation.

A reconciliation of income tax benefit/(expense) applicable to (loss)/profit before income tax using the Russian statutory tax rate to income tax expense as reported in the Group's consolidated financial statements for the years ended 31 December is as follows:

	For the years ended 31 December		
	2019	2018 (Restated)	
(Loss)/profit before income tax Profit/(loss) of companies taxable at income tax rate:	(1,569,772)	1,518,312	
20% 12.5% 0%	64,352 (1,961,519) 327,395	2,968,438 (1,566,993) 116,867	
At the Russian statutory income tax rate of 20%	313,954	(303,662)	
Deferred income tax (expense)/benefit resulting from reduction in tax rate Effect of income exempt from tax (i) Effect on gain from bargain purchase of subsidiary (Note 5.1) Effect of non-deductible expenses Effect of the difference in tax rates in countries other than	(8,259) 181,297 75,240 (484,934)	890 57,061 - (446,651)	
the Russian Federation Change in unrecognised deferred tax assets on tax losses carried forward	(67,515) (185,101)	(94,151) (274,200)	
Benefit from a previously unrecognised deferred tax asset on temporary differences other than losses carried forward Income tax benefit/(expense) for previous years Dividend tax  Reversal of tax risks provision	17,150 5 7,496 201,181	(22,572) (9,412) 104,004	
Income tax benefit/(expense) reported in consolidated statement of profit or loss	50,514	(988,693)	

<sup>(</sup>i) Included gain on disposal of qualifying titles (including shares, bonds, debentures etc.) that are exempt from Cyprus income tax.

# 8. Income tax (continued)

# Corporate tax (continued)

Deferred income tax assets and liabilities and their movements during the year ended 31 December 2019 were as follows:

		Change			
_	31 December 2019	recognised in statement of profit or loss	Disposal of subsidiaries (Note 5.2)	Acquisition of subsidiary (Note 5.1)	31 December 2018 (Restated)
Deferred income tax assets					
Property, plant and equipment, intangible					
assets	149,838	20,176	(2,068)	-	131,730
Investment property	32,318	10,038	-	-	22,280
Inventory	1,019,519	206,979	_	_	812,540
Accounts receivable and loans receivable	49,771	23,051	(58)	_	26,778
Accounts payable and accruals	105,830	48,977	(135)	10	56,978
Tax losses carried forward	686,485	42,158	(6,258)	19,374	631,211
Other	17,149	(1,789)	(3)	493	18,448
Total deferred tax assets	2,060,910	349,590	(8,522)	19,877	1,699,965
Deferred income tax liabilities Property, plant and equipment,	(40,004)	4.450	4.040		(54.700)
intangible assets	(42,921)	4,456	4,349	_	(51,726)
Investment property	(1,850,482)	162,267	_	(420.242)	(2,012,749)
Inventory Accounts receivable and loans receivable	(692,052)	(56,123)	-	(129,213)	(506,716)
Accounts payable, contract liabilities	(52,700)	54,968	_	_	(107,668)
and accruals	(1,709,748)	304,730	_	(121,273)	(1,893,205)
Other	(11,269)	412	-	-	(11,681)
Total deferred tax liabilities	(4,359,172)	470,712	4,349	(250,486)	(4,583,745)
Total deferred tax assets/(liabilities)	(2,298,262)	820,300	(4,173)	(230,609)	(2,883,780)
Represented by the following					
Net deferred income tax asset	681,597	68,409	(8,326)		621,514
Net deferred income tax liabilities	(2,979,859)	751,891	4,153	(230,609)	(3,505,294)

Deferred income tax assets and liabilities and their movements during the year ended 31 December 2018 were as follows:

	31 December 2018 (Restated)	Change recognised in statement of profit or loss	Disposal of subsidiary	Acquisition of subsidiary	31 December 2017 (Restated)
Deferred income tax assets					
Property, plant and equipment, intangible					
assets	131,730	(15,169)	(616)	-	147,515
Investment property	22,280	(14,900)	-	-	37,180
Inventory	812,540	327,259	(12,613)	22,768	475,126
Accounts receivable and loans receivable	26,778	(4,052)	(309)	-	31,139
Accounts payable and accruals	56,978	1,291	(130)	1,968	53,849
Tax losses carried forward	631,211	(62,772)	(37,525)	63,923	667,585
Other	18,448	(3,739)	(108)	9	22,286
Total deferred tax assets	1,699,965	227,918	(51,301)	88,668	1,434,680
Deferred income tax liabilities Property, plant and equipment, intangible assets Investment property	(51,726) (2,012,749)	(59) 169,022	379 -	- -	(52,046) (2,181,771)
Inventory	(506,716)	114,293	4,189	-	(625,198)
Accounts receivable and loans receivable Accounts payable, contract liabilities	(107,668)	(31,817)	-	-	(75,851)
and accruals	(1,893,205)	(1,130,926)	24,077	-	(786,356)
Other	(11,681)	(1,215)	7		(10,473)
Total deferred tax liabilities	(4,583,745)	(880,702)	28,652	-	(3,731,695)
Total deferred tax assets/(liabilities)	(2,883,780)	(652,784)	(22,649)	88,668	(2,297,015)
Represented by the following					
Net deferred income tax asset	621,514	(32,484)	(22,649)	88,668	587,979
Net deferred income tax liabilities	(3,505,294)	(613,677)			(2,891,617)

# 8. Income tax (continued)

# Corporate tax (continued)

The following table discloses the breakdown between deferred tax from continuing and discontinued operations:

	31 December 2019	31 December 2018 (Restated)
Deferred tax assets	681,597	621,514
Deferred tax liabilities	(2,979,859)	(3,505,294)
Deferred tax liabilities, net	(2,298,262)	(2,883,780)

As at 31 December 2019, the balance of tax losses carried forward which is available for offset against future taxable profits, but for which deferred tax asset is recognised in the statement of financial position amounts to 3,432,423 (2018: 3,156,053). Deferred tax asset on unused tax losses in the amount of 2,163,822 (31 December 2018: 1,979,465) have not been recorded as it is not probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available in the foreseeable future to offset these losses. For assessment of deferred tax assets recoverability where the utilization of the deferred tax asset is dependent on future taxable profits in excess of the profits arising from the reversal of existing taxable temporary differences management of the Group used business plans prepared by the management for specific projects.

Taxable differences of 3,533,017 and 3,941,596 as of 31 December 2019 and 2018, respectively, were associated with investments in subsidiaries. At 31 December 2019 and 2018, the Group did not recognise any deferred tax liability in respect of these temporary differences, as the Group is able to control the timing of the reversal of those temporary differences and does not intend to reverse them in the foreseeable future.

There is no withholding tax on payments of dividends by the Company to non-resident shareholders or shareholders that are companies resident in Cyprus.

# 9. Property, plant and equipment

Property, plant and equipment consisted of the following:

				Leasehold		
				improvements		
			Fittings	and other	Assets under	
<u>-</u>	Land	Buildings	and fixtures	equipment	construction	Total
Cost						
Balance as at 31 December 2017	1,968	240,172	787,595	197,403	57,386	1,284,524
Additions	_	(4.4.00.4)	-	(40.050)	122,675	122,675
Disposals	-	(14,084)	47.400	(18,258)	(400.474)	(32,342)
Transfers	_	26,736	47,138	29,300	(103,174)	4 700
Transfer from inventory (Note 13)		5,691		(983)		4,708
Balance as at 31 December 2018	1,968	258,515	834,733	207,462	76,887	1,379,565
Additions	_	_	-	13,797	113,684	127,481
Disposals	_	(25,323)	-	(8,836)	(131)	(34,290)
Transfers	-		101,149	10,925	(112,074)	_
Disposal of subsidiaries (Note 5.2)		(54,884)		(792)		(55,676)
Balance as at 31 December 2019	1,968	178,308	935,882	222,556	78,366	1,417,080
Accumulated depreciation and impairment						
Balance as at 31 December 2017	-	(31,638)	(519,045)	(122,299)	-	(672,982)
Depreciation charge	_	(14,234)	(12,658)	(23,741)	-	(50,633)
Disposals	_	9,822		15,279	-	25,101
Transfer from inventory (Note 13)	-	-	-	973	-	973
Balance as at 31 December 2018	_	(36,050)	(531,703)	(129,788)	_	(697,541)
Depreciation charge	_	(10,356)	(10,479)	(28,268)	_	(49,103)
Disposals	_	5,645		6,416	_	12,061
Disposal of subsidiaries (Note 5.2)	_	7,092	_	745	_	7,837
Balance as at 31 December 2019	_	(33,669)	(542,182)	(150,895)	_	(726,746)
Net book value						
At 31 December 2018	1,968	222,465	303,030	77,674	76,887	682,024
At 31 December 2019	1,968	144,639	393,700	71,661	78,366	690,334

# 9. Property, plant and equipment (continued)

Fittings and fixtures represent electricity networks used by the Group to provide public facility services, buildings represent offices for employees.

Additions to construction in progress for the year ended 31 December 2019 in the total amount of 113,684 (31 December 2018: 122,675) were mainly represented by construction costs incurred on continued construction of utilities networks in the amount of 101,688 (31 December 2018: 87,281).

Additions to leasehold improvements and other equipment for the year 2019 in the total amount of 24,722 (2018: 29,300) were mainly represented by office equipments and cars in amount of 21,396 (2018: 26,444).

Interest (net of the interest reimbursed by the governmental bodies), capitalized as part of additions to property, plant and equipment, amounted to 21,183 in 2019 (2018: 17,096). The weighted average rate for the borrowings which were obtained for construction purposes (either in part, or in full) for the year ended 31 December 2019 equals 12.26% (2018: 12.87%).

Disposal of buildings for the year ended 31 December 2019 in the total amount of 19,678 (2018: 4,262) were mainly represented by write-off expenses on modernization of offices in Moscow due to moving to a new office.

In 2019 the Group sold 100% share of two its subsidiaries (Note 5.2). Net value of disposed property, plant and equipment consisted of buildings and other equipment in the amount of 47,839 (2018: nil).

Additions to buildings for the year 2018 in the total amount of 26,736 were mainly represented by expenditure on modernization of new offices in Moscow.

For the year ended 31 December 2019 the Group recognized depreciation charge of 49,103 (for the year ended 31 December 2018: 50,633).

# 10. Intangible assets other than goodwill

Intangible assets other than goodwill consisted of the following:

	Development rights	Other	Total
Cost			
Balance as at 31 December 2017	1,714,298	11,604	1,725,902
Additions	2,554,605	24,891	2,579,496
Disposals	(119,870)	(181)	(120,051)
Balance as at 31 December 2018	4,149,033	36,314	4,185,347
Additions (Note 5.2)	512,565	9,367	521,932
Acquisition of subsidiary (Note 5.1)	165,272	-	165,272
Disposals	(512,565)	(2,549)	(515,114)
Balance as at 31 December 2019	4,314,305	43,132	4,357,437
Accumulated amortization and impairment			
Balance as at 31 December 2017	(165,711)	(7,594)	(173,305)
Amortization charge	(170,753)	(3,570)	(174,323)
Disposals	119,870	181	120,051
Balance as at 31 December 2018	(216,594)	(10,983)	(227,577)
Amortization charge	(338,895)	(6,179)	(345,074)
Disposals	-	564	564
Balance as at 31 December 2019	(555,489)	(16,598)	(572,087)
Net book value as at 31 December 2018	3,932,439	25,331	3,957,770
Net book value as at 31 December 2019	3,758,816	26,534	3,785,350

Development rights are represented by permissions to use land for construction purposes received from certain number of individuals or local authorities free of charge in exchange for obligation to transfer them residential premises or constructed social objects, respectively. Carrying value of recognized development rights was determined as market value of residential premises / social objects to be transferred. Additions in the amount of 512,565 in 2019 represents the land lease rights transferred back to the Group as a result of settlement agreement (Note 5.2).

Amortization of development and leasehold rights in amount of 338,895 was included in the carrying amount of constructed property as at 31 December 2019 (31 December 2018: 170,753).

# 11. Investment properties

Investment property consisted of the following:

	2019	2018
Opening balance as at 1 January – investment property	10,293,917	11,075,675
Opening balance as at 1 January – investment property held for sale	-	50,000
Additions (subsequent expenditure)	235,171	180,426
Transfer to inventory (Note 13)	(56,709)	(1,758,533)
Disposal	(49,047)	(26,936)
Increase in fair value of investment property	(940,918)	773,285
Closing balance at 31 December – investment property	9,452,414	10,293,917
Closing balance at 31 December – investment property – held for sale	30,000	

Interest capitalized as part of subsequent expenditure to investment properties amounted 105,299 and 71,828 for the years ended 31 December 2019 and 2018, respectively. The weighted average rate used to determine the amount of borrowing costs eligible for capitalization in 2019 year was 11.27% (2018: 8.71%). The Group had income from rent of investment property of 6,517 and direct operating expenses arising from investment property that generated rental income of 1,551 in 2019 (2018: 6,824 and 1,877 respectively).

During the years ended 31 December 2019 and 2018, the fair value of investment property was primary determined based on valuation performed by an accredited independent appraiser, who holds recognised and relevant professional qualification and who has had recent experience in the locations and category of the investment property being valued.

As at 31 December 2019, the Group had an intention to sell land plots in Ural Region of the Russian Federation. Therefore, the Group transferred following land plots to the Investment property held for sale, the fair value of the assets was measured based on the expected sale price of 30,000, respectively.

The fair value of investment property was determined using the income approach and/or the sales comparison approach. The income approach is based on the assumption that the value of the property is conditional on the future benefits that the property will bring the owner within a certain period of time, and the risks associated with receiving the benefits. The sales comparison approach is based on comparative analysis of actual sales and/or asking prices for comparable properties.

Investment property fair values relate to the Level 3 of fair value hierarchy. Fair value hierarchy disclosures for investment properties have been provided in Note 26.

### Description of valuation techniques used and key inputs to valuation on investment properties

The Group used income and comparable approaches for valuation of investment property.

Below are the major projects of the Group and description of valuation techniques for each as at 31 December 2019 and 2018. The investment properties are represented by the land plots for project of Complex Territories Development (CTD) in Ural Region of the Russian Federation.

Project of CTD in Ural Region of the Russian Federation had the fair value of investment property of 9,043,820 and 95.37% share in total consolidated value of investment property as of 31 December 2019 (31 December 2018: 9,844,822 and 95.64% respectively).

Unobservable inputs for project for the year ended 31 December 2019 were as follows:

Description	Methods of assessment	Unobservable inputs for project	Range (weighted average)	Sensitivity of the fair value to the inputs
•	Income approach, discounted cash flow method	investor's cash flows	19.00%	Increase of investor's cash flows discount rate to 1.00%, 2.00% and 3.00% would decrease fair value by 530,000, 1,037,000 and 1,523,000
		Discount rate for developer's cash flows	25.00%	Increase of developer's discount rate to 1.00%, 2.00% and 3.00% would decrease fair value by 242,000, 468,000 and 681,000
		Annual change of sales price for residential areas	5.00%, 4.00%, 4.00%, 4.000%	Annual change of sales price for residential areas by 3.00%, 3.00%, 4.00%, 4.00% would decrease fair value by 1,215,000
		Maximum sales volume of apartments	230,000 sq.m. per annum	Decrease of sales volume of apartments from 230,000 down to 200,000-150,000 sq.m. per annum would decrease fair value by 468,000-2,359,000 respectively.

# 11. Investment properties (continued)

# Description of valuation techniques used and key inputs to valuation on investment properties (continued)

Unobservable inputs for project for the year ended 31 December 2018 were as follows:

Description	Methods of assessment	Unobservable inputs for project	Range (weighted average)	Sensitivity of the fair value to the inputs
Land plots	Income approach, discounted cash flow method	Discount rate for investor's cash flows	19.00%	Increase of investor's cash flows discount rate to 1%, 2% and 3% would decrease fair value by 600,000, 1,175,000 and 1,726,000
		Discount rate for developer's cash flows	25.00%	Increase of developer's discount rate to 1%, 2% and 3% would decrease fair value by 237,000, 461,000 and 671,000
		Annual change of sales price for residential areas	4.00%, 4.00%, 4.00%, 4.00%	Annual change of sales price for residential areas by 3%, 3%, 4%, 4% would decrease fair value by 809,000
		Sales volume of land plot	0.55-0.5 and 0.50-0.40	Decrease of sales volume of land plot down to 0.35-0.45 and 0.40-0.50 land plot per annum would decrease fair value by 557,000-242,000 kRUR and 333,000-65,000 kRUR respectively. Increase of sales volume of land plot up to 0.55 land plot per annum would increase fair value by 37,000 kRUR

Significant increases/(decreases) in price adjustments to the comparable plots and discount rate in isolation would result in a significantly higher/(lower) fair value of the properties.

# 12. Interest-bearing loans receivable

Current and non-current interest-bearing loans receivable were as follows as of:

	Effective interest rate 2019	31 December 2019	Effective interest rate 2018	31 December 2018
Non-current loans receivable Loans receivable from third parties at amortized cost (a) Loans receivable from third parties at FVPL	3.52-3.90%	155,906 –	9.00%	6,894
Loans receivable from related parties at FVPL (b) (Note 24)	7.00-13.02%	1,085,262	12.50-13.02%	510,331
Total non-current loans receivable		1,241,168		517,225
Current loans receivable  Loans receivable from third parties at amortised cost	E EO G 000/	E 107	F F00/	902
Loans receivable from related parties at FVPL (Note 24)	5.50-6.00% 8.20%	5,107 110,761 1,012,411	5.50% 8.20%	893 102,561 163,089
Loans receivable from third parties at FVPL (c)  Total current loans receivable	8.75-9.00%	1,128,279	19.00-24.00%	266,543

- (a) As of 31 December 2019, non-current loans receivable from third parties at amortized cost in amount of 155,906 (as of 31 December 2018: nil) include promissory notes issued by Russian banks with repayment in 2021-2022. Promissory note in the amount of 35,095 were pledged as a collateral for loans and borrowings (Note 18). The promissory note in the amount of 120,077 was pledged as a collateral for loans and borrowings received in January 2020.
- (b) In December 2019, the Group provided loans to related party in the amount of 619,000 maturing in 2021-2025. These loans were recognized at fair value on initial recognition based on the market rate of interest for similar loans at the date of issue, equalled to 12.23%. The difference between the fair value and the nominal value of the loan was recorded as distribution to shareholders in the consolidated statement of changes in equity of the Group and amounted to 102,991 (Note 17). These loans receivable outstanding amount is equal to 517,656 including accrued interest as at 31 December 2019. As of 31 December 2019, the Group recognized loans receivable from other related party in the amount of 567,606 (as of 31 December 2018: 510,331) maturing in 2024.
- (c) In October 2019, the Group issued loans to third parties as part of transaction of acquisition of subsidiary and NCI in amount of 988,690 with interest rate 8.75%. The redemption of loans is expected after the obligation for acquisition of subsidiary would be settled. As of 31 December 2019 these loans receivable amount to 1,004,897.

# 12. Interest-bearing loans receivable (continued)

As of 31 December 2019, a loan receivable from third parties accounted for at FV was impaired in amount of 103,768. The Group netted these expenses with gain from reversal of allowance on other receivable due to its settlement (Note 7.6 Other operating income) as balances related to one transaction.

For the year ended 31 December 2019 allowance for expected credit loss recognized on loans receivable from third parties accrued in the amount of 934 (Note 7.6 Other operating expenses). For the year ended 31 December 2018 gain on change of allowance for irrecoverable loans receivable amounted to 7,189 (Note 7.6 Other operating income).

### 13. Inventories

Inventories consisted of the following as of:

	31 December 2019	31 December 2018 (Restated)
Inventory properties under construction - at cost - at net realizable value	17,903,951 205,031	14,826,748 287,697
Constructed inventory properties - at cost - at net realizable value Other inventory, at cost	8,434,905 1,357,447 24,256	8,711,095 1,856,906 16,392
Total	27,925,590	25,698,838
Including: - Current - Non-current	26,505,610 1,419,980	24,278,858 1,419,980

Inventories are classified as current when the following conditions are met: i) construction is ongoing; ii) the completion and the sale of the asset is anticipated to occur in near future and as part of the normal construction period, which is longer than one calendar year, and no significant delays in construction are expected. Otherwise, the inventory is classified as non-current.

As of 31 December 2019 and 2018, non-current inventory mainly represents one of the Group's construction projects, which is currently suspended due to the change of construction plans.

As of 31 December 2019 and 2018, the cumulative write-down to net realizable value in respect of inventories amounted to 1,924,781 and 1,872,424 respectively.

A summary of movement in inventories is set out in the table below:

	31 December 2019	31 December 2018
Opening balance at 1 January (audited) Opening balance adjustment	<b>26,123,301</b> (424,463)	<b>20,528,608</b> (262,993)
Opening balance at 1 January (restated)	25,698,838	20,265,615
Construction costs incurred	13,845,505	12,443,743
Acquisition of subsidiary (Note 5.1)	2,350,830	
Purchase of inventory (Note 5.1)	_	5,499,761
Other costs incurred	111,958	65,957
Interest capitalized	154,518	388,067
Transfer to property, plant and equipment	_	(5,681)
Transfer from investment property (Note 11)	56,709	1,758,533
Write-down to net realizable value (Note 7.6)	(421,609)	(514,643)
Disposals (recognized in cost of sales of residential property) (Note 7.3)	(13,764,767)	(14,119,064)
Disposals (recognized in cost of other sales and other expenses)	(106,392)	(83,450)
Closing balance at 31 December	27,925,590	25,698,838

The weighted average rate used to determine the amount of borrowing costs eligible for capitalization for the year ended 31 December 2019 was 12.26% (31 December 2018: 12.83%).

# 14. Trade and other receivables

Trade and other receivables in current assets consisted of the following as at:

	31 December 2019	31 December 2018
Trade accounts receivable due from third parties	515,177	271,667
Trade accounts receivable due from related parties (Note 24)	104,443	28,976
Other accounts receivable due from third parties	290,716	1,014,669
Other accounts receivable due from related parties (Note 24)	498,181	351,890
Allowance for expected credit losses	(158,906)	(710,127)
	1,249,611	957,075

See table below for the allowance for expected credit losses on trade and other receivables:

	31 December 2019	31 December 2018
At 1 January	710,127	632,977
Provision for expected credit loss for the reporting year (Note 7.6)	34,800	62,812
Reversal (Note 7.6)	(492,771)	(4,280)
Utilised	(93,250)	(6,340)
Foreign exchange differences		24,958
At 31 December	158,906	710,127

The significant changes in the balances of trade receivables and contract assets are disclosed in Note 7.1 while the information about the credit exposures are disclosed in Note 26.

Reversal of provision in 2019 was recognised due to settlement of outstanding receivables. Previously, expected credit loss was accounted for on these receivables due to low probability of colleting outstanding amounts based on performed analysis over financial position of the debtors.

Trade and other receivables in non-current assets represent mainly the trade receivables from third parties for the sale of residential property.

# 15. Prepayments

Prepayments consisted of the following as at:

	31 December 2019	31 December 2018
Prepayments made to third parties Prepayments made to related parties (Note 24) Impairment loss	1,338,324 297,575 (122,707)	1,049,652 221,527 (104,540)
	1,513,192	1,166,639

See below for the movements in the provision for impairment of prepayments:

	31 December 2019	31 December 2018
At 1 January	104,540	84,758
Charge for the year (Note 7.6)	27,631	65,274
Reversal (Note 7.6)	(2,375)	(10,274)
Utilised	(7,089)	(35,218)
At 31 December	122,707	104,540

# 16. Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents consisted of the following as of:

	31 December 2019	31 December 2018
Cash Short-term deposits	4,592,137	5,788,601 839.883
Cash and cash equivalents in the consolidated statement of financial position and consolidated statement of cash flows	4,592,137	6,628,484

#### Cash on escrow accounts (supplementary information)

The cash on escrow accounts as at 31 December 2019 in the amount of 878,065 (31 December 2018: nil), which are not reflected in the cconsolidated sstatement of financial position of the Group, represent funds, received by authorized bank from the buyers of the residential properties as the settlement of the share participation agreements obligations.

In accordance with the Federal Law № 214-FZ that came in effect as at 1 July 2019, the financing provided by the customers under share participation agreements is accumulated first at the authorized banks' accounts. The developer has no longer access to these funds but can obtain bank loans that are secured by those funds at the lower interest rates. The access to these funds is obtained by the developer only upon the completion of the residential property object. The developer reflects those funds off balance.

# 17. Equity

Total number of outstanding shares is comprised of the following:

Authorized, issued and fully paid	number of shares	Share capital
At 31 December 2018	6,786,305	211,941
At 31 December 2019	6,786,305	211,941

In June 2018, one of the Group subsidiaries declared dividends for the year 2017. The amount of dividends attributable to a non-controlling party equalled 5,822. As of the date of these financial statements the dividends were cancelled.

In March 2018, the Group declared issue of share capital by creation of one hundred ordinary shares of \$1 each (equivalent 6 kRUR) with a premium of \$105,102.6 per share and price of \$10,510.26 (equivalent 596,994 kRUR). The share capital increase was fully paid on 19 June 2018 in Russian rubles.

In August 2018, the Group purchased a 3% share in its subsidiary for the consideration of 41,232 (20,616 were paid in 2018 and the same amount in 2019) and thus the company became a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Group. That fact has been reflected in in the consolidated statement of changes in equity of the Group in the amount of 565,505.

In March 2018, the Group provided a loan to an entity under common control maturing in February 2023. This loan was recognized at fair value on initial recognition based on the market rate of interest for similar loans at the date of issue, the difference between the fair value and the nominal value of the loan was recorded as distribution to shareholders in the consolidated statement of changes in equity of the Group and amounted to 16,113 as of 31 December 2018. In 2019 due to partial repayment of the loan the Group recognised capital contributions from shareholder in the amount of 8,063. The loan receivable outstanding amounted to 504,461 as at 31 December 2019 (31 December 2018: 510,331).

In December 2019, the Group provided loans to related party maturing in 2021-2025 (Note 12). This loans were recognized at fair value on initial recognition based on the market rate of interest for similar loans at the date of issue, the difference between the fair value and the nominal value of the loan was recorded as distribution to shareholders in the consolidated statement of changes in equity of the Group and amounted to 102,991. These loans receivable outstanding amount is equal to 517,656 as at 31 December 2019.

In previous period, the Group borrowed funds from an entity under common control maturing in December 2022. These borrowings were recognized at fair value on initial recognition based on the market rate of interest for similar loans at the date of issue, the difference between the fair value and the nominal value of the loan was recorded as contribution from shareholders in the consolidated statement of changes in equity of the Group and amounted to 50,799 as of 31 December 2018.

# 18. Interest-bearing loans and borrowings

The Group had the following interest-bearing loans and borrowings as at 31 December 2019 and 2018:

Effective interest rate 2019	31 December 2019	Unused borrowing facilities	Effective interest rate 2018	31 December 2018	Unused borrowing facilities
10.55-14.38%	2,969,791	5,395,619	10.68-13.25%	3,233,225	4,466,266
5.25%	69,270		14.38%	143,924	
	3,039,061	5,395,619		3,377,149	4,466,266
10.55-11.25%	1,796,067 1,796,067		11.63-12.08%	1,240,499 1,240,499	
-			10.68-12.08%	18,286	
	4,835,128	5,395,619		4,635,934	4,466,266
	10.55-14.38% 5.25%	interest rate 2019         31 December 2019           10.55-14.38%         2,969,791           5.25%         69,270           3,039,061           10.55-11.25%         1,796,067           -         -           -         -           -         -           -         -           -         -	interest rate 2019         31 December 2019         borrowing facilities           10.55-14.38%         2,969,791         5,395,619           5.25%         69,270         -           3,039,061         5,395,619           10.55-11.25%         1,796,067         -           -         -         -           -         -         -           -         -         -           -         -         -           -         -         -           -         -         -           -         -         -           -         -         -	interest rate 2019         31 December 2019         borrowing facilities         interest rate 2018           10.55-14.38%         2,969,791         5,395,619         10.68-13.25%           5.25%         69,270         —         14.38%           3,039,061         5,395,619         11.63-12.08%           1,796,067         —         11.63-12.08%           —         —         10.68-12.08%	interest rate 2019         31 December 2019         borrowing facilities         interest rate 2018         31 December 2018           10.55-14.38%         2,969,791         5,395,619         10.68-13.25%         3,233,225           5.25%         69,270         —         14.38%         143,924           10.55-11.25%         1,796,067         —         11.63-12.08%         1,240,499           1,796,067         —         10.68-12.08%         18,286           -         —         —         18,286

# **Compliance with covenants**

According to loan agreements terms, the companies of the Group are required to comply with debt covenants. The covenants impose restrictions in respect of certain transactions and financial ratios, including restrictions in respect of indebtedness. The Group complied with all covenants as at 31 December 2019 and 2018.

# Pledged assets

As at 31 December 2019 inventory with the carrying value of 6,799,862 (31 December 2018: 7,870,630) and property, plant and equipment with the carrying value of nil (31 December 2018: 6,322) are pledged as a collateral for loans and borrowings.

The Group had promissory note with a carrying value of 35,095 at 31 December 2019 (31 December 2018: nil) are pledged as a collateral for loans and borrowings.

As at 31 December 2019 and 2018, the Group had pledged shares in its subsidiaries:

As at	Share of pledged subsidiaries in the total consolidated assets of the Group	Share of pledged subsidiaries in the total consolidated revenue of the Group	Net assets of pledged subsidiaries (including intra-group balances)
31 December 2018	43.58%	45.62%	20,817,402
31 December 2019	41.99%	54.19%	21,417,551

### 19. Debt securities issued

In February 2018, the Group announced the interest rate for the fourth, fifth and sixth coupon periods for the sixth tranche of bonds amounting to 9.0% p.a. Bonds in the total number of 432,481 were presented for redemption on 22 February 2018, the date of buy-back option, at their par value of 1,000 ruble each for 432,481. The period of bonds circulation was extended till 22 August 2019, when the Group fully redeemed bonds in amount of 2,567,519.

In May 2018, the Group announced the interest rate for the tenth, eleventh and twelfth coupon periods for the third tranche of bonds amounting to 10.45% p.a. Bonds in the total number of 537,220 were presented for redemption on 22 May 2018, the date of buy-back option, at their par value of 1,000 ruble each for 537,220. The period of bonds circulation was extended till 19 November 2019. Bonds in the total number of 2,446 were presented for redemption in November 2019 at their par value of 1,000 ruble each for 2,446. The Group announced the interest rate for the next three coupon periods amounting to 11.50% p.a. for unpurchased bonds and the period of bonds circulation was extended till 20 May 2021. As of 31 December 2019 the balance of debt securities of third tranche was 2,020,876.

The value of debt securities of fifth tranche as of 31 December 2019 was 1,002,495, the expected maturity date is 18 June 2021.

In 2017, the Group issued the seventh, eighth and ninth tranches of 10 billion rubles denominated bonds with a par value of 1,000 rubles each. These securities were issued at par value, mature in 2020-2022, bear interest rate of 11.00-13.50% per annum, payable semi-annually, and were guaranteed by the Company. Debt issuance costs paid by the Group in relation to the arrangement of sevenths, eighths and ninths issues of bonds in the amount of 69,119 represented agent commission and arrangement costs. In April 2019 debt securities of the seventh issue in the total number 511,944 were partially repurchased from the market at their par value of 1,000 ruble each for 511,944. The Group announced the interest rate amounting to 12.0% p.a. for unpurchased bonds and period of bonds circulation was extended till 1 April 2022. As of 31 December 2019 the balance of debt securities of seventh, eighth and ninth tranches was 6,002,119.

In August 2019 the Group issued the tranches of ruble-denominated bonds in total amount of 3.5 billion with a par value of 1,000 rubles, maturity in 2022-2025, coupon rate of 12.00% per annum, payable semi-annually and secured by the Company's guarantee. Debt issuance costs paid by the Group in relation to the arrangement of bonds issue amounted to 17,938. As of 31 December 2019 the balance of debt securities of tenth and eleventh tranches was 3,642,803.

As of 31 December 2019, debt securities of the third, fourth, sixth, seventh and eight issue in the total number of 4,104,756 amounting to 4,104,756 at amortized cost (31 December 2018: 3,084,561) were repurchased by the Group's subsidiaries.

#### 20. Trade and other payables

Trade and other payables consisted of the following as of:

2019	2018
2,049,352	1,437,219
16,603	84,817
1,703,944	536,223
304,939	29,417
82,205	71,463
138,521	129,970
4,295,564	2,289,109
	2,049,352 16,603 1,703,944 304,939 82,205 138,521

Other accounts payable due to third parties included amounts payable for acquisition of subsidiary and non-controlling interest in the amount of 894,791 as of 31 December 2019 (Note 5.1).

#### 21. Other liabilities

Other liabilities consisted of the following as of:

	31 December 2019	31 December 2018
Non-current financial liabilities		
Liabilities for permitted use of land alteration (a)	1,237,341	1,589,735
Liabilities for purchasing of land lease rights and assets (b)	607,466	607,466
Lease liabilities (Note 3.1)	368,008	-
Contingent consideration liability (c)	328,407	_
Lease obligations under IAS 17		1,231
	2,541,222	2,198,432
Current financial liabilities		
Liabilities for permitted use of land alteration (b)	624,754	600,495
Lease liabilities – current portion (Note 3.1)	224,813	-
Lease obligations under IAS 17- current portion	-	7,402
Other current liabilities	24,105	29,881
	873,672	637,778

- (a) In 2019 and previous years, the Group purchased subsidiary with permitted use of land to land for residential construction for the one of its project resulted in payables for that change in permission to local authorities. The Group had non-current financial liability for 1,237,341 and current financial liability of 624,754 (31 December 2018: 1,589,735 and 600,495).
- (b) As of 31 December 2019 and 2018, the Group had outstanding non-current financial liabilities in respect of the purchase of new CTD project (purchase of asset performed in 2015 in amount of 607,466).
- (c) In 2019 the Group purchased non-controlling interest (Note 5.1), associated contingent consideration liability amounted to 328,407 as of 31 December 2019.

#### 22. Contract assets and liabilities

At 31 December 2019 and 2018, contract liabilities in the amount of 8,243,122 and 5,815,529 respectively, mainly related to advance payments received from individuals and legal entities for residential properties.

Contract liabilities consisted of the following as of:

	31 December 2019	31 December 2018
Non-current non-financial contract liabilities		
Liabilities for investment contracts with local authorities (a)	1,234,285	1,234,285
Liabilities for construction of social objects (b)		195,661
	1,234,285	1,429,946
Current non-financial contract liabilities		
Advances from Customers – third parties	8,243,120	5,808,393
Advances from Customers – related parties	2	7,136
Liabilities for investment contracts with local authorities (a)	15,283	36,180
Liabilities for construction of social objects (b)	195,661	
	8,454,066	5,851,709

- (a) The Group concluded a number of investment contracts with local authorities for development and constructions of residential districts. According to these investment contracts, the Group is required to provide apartments to individuals or construct social objects and transfer them to local authorities. Current non-financial liabilities represent liabilities of the Group for provision of apartments and social objects under these investment contracts in amount of 15,283 and 36,180 as of 31 December 2019 and 2018, respectively. Decrease in these current non-financial liabilities in 2019 is related to transfer of apartments in projects to individuals and social objects to local authorities. Non-current non-financial liability represents provision for construction of social objects under investment contract of new CTD project in the amount of 1,234,285 as of 31 December 2019 and 2018.
- (b) In 2017, the Group concluded a contract with local authorities for construction of social objects such as park, kindergarten, sports ground and a monument as a part of the further project in Ural Region development. As of 31 December 2019, the Group had outstanding non-current contract liability of nil and current non-financial liability of 195,661 (31 December 2018: 195,661 and nil) according to this contract.

# 22. Contract assets and liabilities (continued)

See below for the movements in contract assets and contract liabilities:

	20	119	2018		
	Contract assets	Contract liabilities	Contract assets	Contract liabilities	
At 1 January	355,198	(7,281,655)	377,520	(7,919,076)	
Revenue recognised that was included in contract liability balance at the beginning of the year	_	4,603,939	_	5,731,889	
Increases due to cash received, excluding amounts recognized as revenue during the		, ,	_	, ,	
year Increases due to acquisition of subsidiary	_	(5,184,599)	_	(4,830,381)	
(Note 5.1)	104,225	(1,634,126)	_	_	
Decreases due to disposal of subsidiary					
(Note 5.2)	-	50,129	_	-	
Recognition of financial component	_	(262,937)	_	(335,441)	
Decrease of other contract liabilities (a), (b)	_	20,897	_	71,354	
Payments received from individuals and legal					
entities for residential properties	(264,480)	_	(350,548)	_	
Recognition of contract assets	213,180		328,226		
At 31 December	408,123	(9,688,351)	355,198	(7,281,655)	

### 23. Provisions

Provisions consisted of the following:

	Onerous contracts	Legal claims	Construction of social objects	Provision for completion construction works	Total
At 31 December 2017	15,026	12,443	50,137	_	77,606
Accrued	1,191	5,547	_	45,651	52,389
Utilized	(2,651)	(1,492)	(50,137)	-	(54,280)
Unused amounts reversed	(13,566)	(12,327)		-	(25,893)
At 31 December 2018	_	4,171		45,651	49,822
Accrued	-	176,361	_	-	176,361
Utilized	_	(2,130)	_	(40,701)	(42,831)
Unused amounts reversed Disposal of subsidiary	_	(15,191)	-		(15,191)
(Note 5.2)		(216)			(216)
At 31 December 2019		162,995		4,950	167,945

In 2019 the Group recognised provision for legal claims in the amount 149,205 represented by amount of legal claims on repair of hot water supplies in residential district in Yekaterinburg.

In 2018, in projects that were put into operation the Group concluded contracts for works to be implemented in 2019 and the respective provision was accrued in the amount of 45,651 as of 31 December 2018. During 2019 provision was used and amounted to 4,950 as of 31 December 2019.

Provision for construction of social objects in the amount of 50,137 accrued in 2017 related to constructive obligation for construction of kindergarten and represent costs to be incurred in the future periods to finish the construction works. During 2018 provision was used and amounted to nil as of 31 December 2018.

In 2017 the Group concluded onerous contracts for sale of commercial property and parking places in several projects. During 2018 the provision for onerous contracts was used. The respective provision as at 31 December 2019 and 31 December 2018 amounted to nil.

# 24. Balances and transactions with related parties

Related parties may enter into transactions which unrelated parties might not enter into, and transactions between related parties may not be affected on the same terms, conditions and amounts as transactions between unrelated parties. The management considers that the Group has appropriate procedures in place to identify and properly disclose transactions with the related parties.

The nature of the related party relationships for those related parties with whom the Group entered into significant transactions or had significant balances outstanding as at 31 December 2019 and 2018 are detailed below:

31 December 2019	Interest- bearing loans receivable at FVPL	Trade and other receivables	Prepayments	Interest- bearing loans and borrowings	Trade and other payables, other liabilities	Advances received
Associates	_	3,328	61,482	-	15,318	_
Shareholder Other related parties	341,741 854,282	307 598,989	- 236,093	- 69,270	- 306,224	- 2
Total	1,196,023	602,624	297,575	69,270	321,542	2
Total						
31 December 2018	Interest- bearing loans receivable at FVPL	Trade and other receivables	Prepayments	Interest- bearing loans and borrowings	Trade and other payables, other liabilities	Advances received
Associates	-	618	61,482	-	20,267	1,932
Shareholder Entities under common	_	1,005	_	_	-	_
control	612,892	379,243	160,045	143,924	93,967	5,204
Total	612,892	380,866	221,527	143,924	114,234	7,136
For the year ended 31 December 2019	Revenue	Finance income	Costs	Finance costs	Other income/ (expenses)	Purchases
Associates	40,690	_	18,478	_	(38,855)	_
Shareholder	229 234,892	668 59,996	- 36,419	424 2,281	18,350 3	- 37
Other related parties	275,811	60,664	54,897	2,705	(20,502)	37
Total	273,011		34,037	2,103	(20,302)	
For the year ended 31 December 2018	Revenue	Finance income	Costs	Finance costs	Other expenses	Purchases
Associates Shareholder Entities under common	28,698 263	- -	22,796 -	- -	(44,406) –	637 -
control	406,473	67,033	16,708	24,382	(1,941)	256,816
Total	435,434	67,033	39,504	24,382	(46,347)	257,453

As at 31 December 2018 entities under common control were the companies which were under direct or indirect control of the ultimate controlling party in 2018. As at 31 December 2019 all the entities referred as other related parties are the entities under control of one of the shareholders of the Group who has significant influence over the Group. The balances with related parties as at 31 December 2019 and 2018, are unsecured and settlement occurs in cash. Loans and borrowings are interest bearing, while trade receivables, cash and advances granted are not interest bearing. The terms of the transactions are disclosed in other corresponding Notes. There have been no guarantees provided or received for any related party receivables or payables.

# 24. Balances and transactions with related parties (continued)

### Compensation to key management personnel

Key management personnel include top managers of the Group and major subsidiaries.

Total compensation to key management personnel was included in general and administrative expenses in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income and consisted of short-term employee benefits:

	31 December 2019	31 December 2018
Salary	275,647	282,812
Performance bonuses	270,546	320,859
Other compensations	9,641	5,138
Social security taxes	88,635	20,879
Total	644,469	629,688

# 25. Contingencies, commitments and operating risks

### Operating environment of the Group

Russia continues economic reforms and development of its legal, tax and regulatory frameworks as required by a market economy. The future stability of the Russian economy is largely dependent upon these reforms and developments and the effectiveness of economic, financial and monetary measures undertaken by the government.

In 2019, the Russian economy continued to be negatively impacted by a volatility in oil prices and sanctions imposed on Russia by a number of countries. The ruble interest rates remained high. The combination of the above resulted in uncertainty regarding economic growth, which could negatively affect the Group's future financial position, results of operations and business prospects. Management believes it is taking appropriate measures to support the sustainability of the Group's business in the current circumstances.

### **Taxation**

The Russian tax and currency legislation is subject to varying interpretations, and changes, which can occur frequently. Management's interpretation of such legislation as applied to the transactions and activity of the Group may be challenged by the relevant regional and federal authorities.

Recent events within the Russian Federation suggest that the tax authorities are taking a more assertive position in its interpretation of the legislation and assessments and, as a result, it is possible that transactions and activities that have not been challenged in the past may be challenged. As such, significant additional taxes, penalties and interest may be assessed. Fiscal periods in the Russian Federation remain open to review by the authorities in respect of taxes for three calendar years preceding the year of review. Under certain circumstances reviews may cover longer periods.

Separately, new deoffshorization rules, which came into force starting 1 January 2015, may have significant influence on tax consequences of the Group and should be mentioned. In accordance with these rules the Russian tax authorities have right to challenge application of the double tax treaty benefits (beneficial ownership concept) and define foreign companies as the Russian tax residents if these companies are effectively managed from Russia. These amendments as well as the introduction of taxation of controlled foreign companies and the concept of taxation of capital gains from indirect sale of property-rich companies may have significant negative impact on interpretation of different transactions performed by the Group.

Management believes that it has paid or accrued all taxes that are applicable. Where uncertainty exists, the Group has accrued tax liabilities based on the management's best estimate of the probable outflow of resources embodying economic benefits, which will be required to settle these liabilities.

The Group estimated that as of 31 December 2019 it had possible obligations from exposures to various tax risks primarily related to new deoffshorization rules, financing and investment arrangements of the Group's companies. These exposures are estimates that result from uncertainties in interpretation of applicable legislation and its practical application in the Russian Federation. In some instances, court practice, which was previously positive for the taxpayers, has changed to negative.

Uncertainties in interpretation of applicable legislation and its practical application in Russian Federation may also lead to possible non-recoverability of certain tax assets. Russian members of our Group may be affected by this development of tax practice, which could have a significant effect on the Group's financial condition and results of operations.

# 25. Contingencies, commitments and operating risks (continued)

### Insurance policies

The Group holds insurance policies in relation to its assets, covering a number of cases such as accidents, fire, wrongful actions, force majeure, etc., as well as insurance policies covering vehicles and voluntary medical insurance of employees of the Group's entities.

#### **Contractual commitments**

The Group has signed a number of contracts for the construction works as of 31 December 2019. The Group had firm contractual commitments for the construction works for an approximate amount of 10,349,486 (including VAT) as at 31 December 2019 (31 December 2018: 6,216,770).

However, many of the contracts provide for payments stage-wise based on specifically agreed cost per stage. It is not practicable to measure the amount of these purchase commitments, though they constitute significant amount and concern most of the construction and investment projects of the Group.

### Legal proceedings

The Group is involved in a number of legal proceedings. All legal proceedings which, individually or in aggregate, may have a significant effect on the Group's financial operations or financial position, have been accrued in these consolidated financial statements (Note 23).

The Group is also involved in legal proceedings with the total maximum possible risk estimated at 50,679 as at 31 December 2019 (31 December 2018: 21,039).

# 26. Financial risk management objectives and policies

#### Credit risk

Credit risk refers to the risk that counterparty will default on its contractual obligations resulting in financial loss to the Group. Financial instruments that potentially expose the Group to concentrations of credit risk consist primarily of cash and loans receivable.

To manage credit risk related to cash, the Group maintains its available cash in reputable Russian banks. Management periodically reviews the creditworthiness of the banks in which it deposits cash.

There are no significant concentrations of credit risk within accounts receivable balances of the Group, as the Group requires prepayments from the major part of its customers.

Additionally, since 1 July 2019 there is introduced escrow system in Russia for real estate deals. The use of escrow system reduce credit risk of the Group as is strongly regulated by government and banks.

The maximum exposure to credit risk is equal to the carrying amount of financial assets, without taking into account of any collateral held or other credit enhancements, which is disclosed below.

	31 December 2019	31 December 2018
Non-current assets		
Interest-bearing loans receivable at amortized cost	155,906	_
Interest-bearing loans receivable at FVPL	1,085,262	517,225
Non-current receivables	61,638	100,059
Total non-current assets	1,302,806	617,284
Current assets		
Cash and cash equivalents	4,592,137	6,628,484
Interest-bearing loans receivable at amortized cost	5,107	893
Interest-bearing loans receivable at FVPL	1,123,172	265,650
Contract assets	408,123	355,198
Trade and other receivables	1,249,611	957,075
Total current assets	7,378,150	8,207,300

# 26. Financial risk management objectives and policies (continued)

# Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Group will not be able to meet its financial obligations as they fall due. The Group's approach to managing liquidity is to ensure that it will always have sufficient liquidity to meet its liabilities when due, under both normal and stressed conditions, without incurring unacceptable losses or risking damage to the Group's reputation.

The Group manages liquidity risk by maintaining adequate cash reserves and borrowing facilities, by continuously monitoring forecast and actual cash flows and matching the maturity profiles of financial assets and liabilities.

The Group prepares monthly budgets which ensure that the Group has sufficient cash to meet expected operational expenses, financial obligations and investing activities for a period of 30 days. In addition, the Group maintains credit lines and overdraft facilities that can be drawn down to meet short-term financing needs.

The Group developed standard payment periods in respect of trade accounts payable and monitors the timeliness of payments to its suppliers and contractors.

All of the Group's financial liabilities represent non-derivative financial instruments. The following tables summarise the maturity profile of the Group's financial liabilities based on contractual undiscounted payments.

#### 31 December 2019

	Less than			More than	
	12 months	1-3 years	3-5 years	5 years	Total
Non-interest bearing debt					
Trade and other payables	4,065,674	_	_	_	4,065,674
Lease liabilities	234,947	352,300	144,812	2,941	735,000
Other liabilities	24,105	414,000	1,796,875	_	2,234,980
Interest bearing debt					
Other liabilities	646,622	1,050,845	454,083	_	2,151,550
Interest-bearing loans and					
borrowings	2,220,122	2,707,361	804,781	-	5,732,264
Debts securities issued	5,921,983	9,254,311			15,176,294
Total	13,113,453	13,778,817	3,200,551	2,941	30,095,762

### 31 December 2018

	Less than			More than	
	12 months	1-3 years	3-5 years	5 years	Total
Non-interest bearing debt					
Trade and other payables	2,079,891	_	_	_	2,079,891
Other liabilities	74,786	-	1,796,875	-	1,871,661
Interest bearing debt					
Other liabilities	584,208	1,072,054	940,696	_	2,596,958
Interest-bearing loans and					
borrowings	1,578,180	3,043,664	986,688	_	5,608,532
Debts securities issued	6,614,959	8,881,581			15,496,540
Total	10,932,024	12,997,299	3,724,259		27,653,582

# 26. Financial risk management objectives and policies (continued)

# Liquidity risk (continued)

Changes in liabilities arising from financing activities

The Group provides disclosures in liabilities arising from financing activities, including both changes arising from cash flows and non-cash changes. Liabilities arising from financing activities are liabilities for which cash flows were, or future cash flows will be, classified in the statement of cash flows as cash flows from financing activities.

-	1 January 2019	Cash inflows	Cash outflows	Cash flows from interest paid	New leases	Acquisition of subsidiary	Effect of reclassi- fications	Other	31 December 2019
Current interest-									
bearing loans and									
borrowings	1,258,785	549,822	(1,991,148)	(435,923)	-	-	1,970,400	444,131	1,796,067
Debt securities issued									
(current portion)	5,251,653	-	(3,166,292)	(866,908)	-	-	2,513,688	775,851	4,507,992
Current lease									
liabilities	198,787	-	(124,742)	(78,083)	-	14,514	136,255	78,082	224,813
Non-current interest- bearing loans and									
borrowings	3,377,149	4,454,766	(2,746,337)	(141,207)	-	-	(1,970,400)	65,090	3,039,061
Debt securities issued									
(non-current portion)	7,985,291	3,482,063	(935,812)	(647,736)	-	-	(2,513,688)	790,183	8,160,301
Non-current lease									
liabilities	478,324				13,796	12,143	(136,255)		368,008
Total liabilities from financing activities	18,549,989	8,486,651	(8,964,331)	(2,169,857)	13,796	26,657		2,153,337	18,096,242

	1 January 2018	Cash inflows	Cash outflows	Cash flows from interest paid	Effect of reclassi-fications	Other	31 December 2018
Current interest-bearing loans and							
borrowings	1,451,326	78,034	(1,507,893)	(472,448)	1,234,437	475,329	1,258,785
Debt securities issued			, , ,	, ,			
(current portion)	3,600,917	179,517	(516,352)	(650,165)	2,000,301	637,435	5,251,653
Current obligations under finance							
leases	9,877	_	(15,320)	-	9,790	3,055	7,402
Non-current interest-bearing loans							
and borrowings	2,994,392	2,842,177	(2,300,848)	(19,924)	(1,234,437)	1,095,789	3,377,149
Debt securities issued (non-current							
portion)	9,980,226	-	(5,753)	(1,024,341)	(2,000,301)	1,035,460	7,985,291
Non-current obligations							
under finance leases	11,021	-	-	-	(9,790)	-	1,231
Dividends payable							
Total liabilities from financing activities	18,047,759	3,099,728	(4,346,166)	(2,166,878)		3,247,068	17,881,511

The Other column includes the accrual of special dividends that were not yet paid at the year-end, and the effect of accrued but not yet paid interest on interest-bearing loans and borrowings and debt securities issued. The Group classifies interest paid as cash flows from operating activities.

#### Market risk

Market risk is the risk that changes in market prices, such as foreign exchange rates, interest rates and equity prices, will affect the Group's income or the value of its holdings of financial instruments. The objective of market risk management is to manage and control market risk exposures, while optimising the return on risk.

Fair value sensitivity analysis for interest bearing instruments

The Group does not account for any interest-bearing financial assets or liabilities at fair value through profit or loss. A change in interest rates at the reporting date would not affect the Group's profits.

The Group does not account for any fixed rate financial assets as assets available for sale. A change in interest rates at the reporting date would not significantly affect the Group's equity.

# 26. Financial risk management objectives and policies (continued)

### Market risk (continued)

Currency risk

The Group's exposure to foreign currency relates to the risks on loans receivable, payable from the related parties and borrowings that are denominated in a currency other than the respective functional currencies of the Group's subsidiaries.

The Group does not have formal arrangements to mitigate currency risks of the Group's operations. However, management believes that the Group is secured from currency risks as the Group has very limited volume of transactions in currencies other than ruble.

Fair value of financial instruments

The management assessed that cash and short-term deposits, trade receivables, trade payables, bank overdrafts and other current liabilities approximate their carrying amounts largely due to the short-term maturities of these instruments.

The fair value of the financial assets and liabilities is included at the amount at which the instrument could be exchanged in a current transaction between willing parties, other than in a forced or liquidation sale. The following methods and assumptions were used to estimate the fair values: long-term fixed-rate and variable-rate receivables/borrowings are evaluated by the Group based on parameters such as interest rates, specific country risk factors, individual creditworthiness of the customer and the risk characteristics of the financed project. Based on this evaluation, allowances are taken into account for the estimated losses of these receivables.

Fair value of the debt securities is based on price quotations at the reporting date. The fair value of unquoted instruments, loans from banks and other financial liabilities, obligations under finance leases, as well as other non-current financial liabilities is estimated by discounting future cash flows using rates currently available for debt on similar terms, credit risk and remaining maturities.

The following table shows financial instruments which carrying amounts differ from fair values as at:

	31 Decei	mber 2019	31 December 2018		
	Carrying amount	Fair value	Carrying amount	Fair value	
Assets Interest-bearing loans receivable at					
amortised cost	161,013	135,550	893	873	
Total assets	161,013	135,550	893	873	
Liabilities Interest-bearing loans and borrowings	4,835,128 12,668,293	4,650,963 12,788,399	4,635,934 13.236.944	4,529,598 13,536,217	
Debts securities issued  Total liabilities	17,503,421	17,439,362	17,872,878	18,065,815	

The fair value of long-term loans was calculated based on the present value of future principal and interest cash flows, discounted at the market rates of interest at the reporting dates.

The fair value measurement is based on the presumption that the transaction to sell the asset or transfer the liability takes place either:

- In the principal market for the asset or liability; or
- In the absence of a principal market, in the most advantageous market for the asset or liability.

The principal or the most advantageous market must be accessible to by the Group. The fair value of an asset or a liability is measured using the assumptions that market participants would use when pricing the asset or liability, assuming that market participants act in their economic best interest.

A fair value measurement of a non-financial asset takes into account a market participant's ability to generate economic benefits by using the asset in its highest and best use or by selling it to another market participant that would use the asset in its highest and best use.

The Group uses valuation techniques that are appropriate in the circumstances and for which sufficient data are available to measure fair value, maximizing the use of relevant observable inputs and minimizing the use of unobservable inputs.

# 26. Financial risk management objectives and policies (continued)

### Market risk (continued)

All assets and liabilities for which fair value is measured or disclosed in the financial statements are categorized within the fair value hierarchy, described as follows, based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement as a whole:

- ▶ Level 1 quoted (unadjusted) market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;
- ► Level 2 valuation techniques for which the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement is directly or indirectly observable;
- ▶ Level 3 valuation techniques for which the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement is unobservable.

For assets and liabilities that are recognised in the financial statements on a recurring basis, the Group determines whether transfers have occurred between Levels in the hierarchy by re-assessing categorization (based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement as a whole) at the end of each reporting period.

There have been no transfers between Level 1, Level 2 and Level 3 during the period.

Fair value measurement hierarchy for assets and liabilities as at 31 December 2019:

	Total	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3
Non-financial assets measured at fair value Investment property	9,452,414	-	-	9,452,414
Financial assets for which fair value is disclosed Interest-bearing loans receivable	2,208,434	_	_	2,208,434
Financial liabilities for which fair value is disclosed Interest-bearing loans and borrowings Debts securities issued Contingent consideration (Note 5.1)	4,650,963 12,788,399 328,407	Ξ	- 12,788,399	4,650,963 - 328,407

Fair value measurement hierarchy for assets and liabilities as at 31 December 2018:

	Total	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3
Non-financial assets measured at fair value Investment property	10,293,917	_	_	10,293,917
Financial assets measured at fair value Interest-bearing loans receivable at FVPL	782,875	-	_	782,875
Financial liabilities for which fair value is disclosed				
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings	4,529,598	_	_	4,529,598
Debts securities issued	13,536,217	-	13,536,217	-

### 27. Segment information

For management purposes, the Group is organized into business units based on geographical stratification correlating to the regional division of the Russian Federation. All business units are located in Russian Federation. Management monitors the operating results of the business units separately for the purpose of making decisions about resource allocation and performance assessment.

Segment revenue is income from main activity reported in the Group's management accounts that are directly attributable to a segment being consideration received from customers for sale of residential or investment property being under construction, or for operating rent of premises and rendering of services.

Segment expense is expenses reported in the Group's management accounts that are directly attributable to the segment and the relevant portion of an expense that can be allocated on a reasonable basis to the segment.

Segment result is segment revenue less segment expense for the reporting period.

# 27. Segment information (continued)

The following tables present measures of segment revenues and segment results on management accounts in accordance with IFRS 8 and a reconciliation of revenue and segment result used by management for decision making and revenue and net result per the consolidated financial statements prepared under IFRS:

Year ended 31 December 2019

<u>-</u>	Ural region	Moscow	Northwest region	Moscow region	Management company	Total
External segment revenue Intersegment revenue	<b>11,440,405</b> 300,057	4,137,257 _	<b>1,634,949</b> 1,286	<b>111,439</b> 25	<b>229,215</b> 1,639,003	17,553,265 1,940,371
Total segment revenue	11,740,462	4,137,257	1,636,235	111,464	1,868,218	19,493,636
_	Ural region	Moscow	Northwest region	Moscow region	Management company	Total
External segment operating profit/(loss) Intersegment operations	<b>860,606</b> (305,259)	<b>957,308</b> (509,067)	<b>4,750</b> (135,064)	<b>(2,708)</b> (8,333)	<b>(982,936)</b> 1,508,630	837,020 550,907
Total segment operating profit/(loss)	555,347	448,241	(130,314)	(11,041)	525,694	1,387,927
Year ended 31 December 2018						
_	Ural region	Moscow	Northwest region	Moscow region	Management company	Total
External segment revenue Intersegment revenue	<b>10,433,064</b> 282,848	5,971,888 	<b>1,618,626</b> 1,146	<b>225,782</b> 25	<b>186,322</b> 1,638,227	18,435,682 1,922,246
Total segment revenue	10,715,912	5,971,888	1,619,772	225,807	1,824,549	20,357,928
	Ural region	Moscow	Northwest region	Moscow region	Management company	Total
External segment operating profit/(loss) Intersegment operations	<b>1,114,614</b> (409,195)	<b>1,439,973</b> (460,991)	<b>373,541</b> (42,805)	(158,472) (95,848)	<b>(763,622)</b> 1,444,764	2,006,034 435,925
Total segment operating profit/(loss)	705,419	978,982	330,736	(254,320)	681,142	2,441,959

Finance income and expenses, fair value gains and losses on financial assets, forex exchange gains/ (losses) are not allocated to individual segments as the underlying instruments are managed on a group basis.

### Reconciliation of segments' results to net (loss)/profit

	For the years ende	For the years ended 31 December		
	2019	2018		
Revenue reconciliation Total revenue from reportable segments Elimination of intersegment revenue Revenue from non-reportable segments Adjustments of revenue  Total Group revenue from contracts with customers	19,493,636 (1,940,371) 374,899 742,140 18,670,304	20,357,928 (1,922,246) 712,040 6,902 19,154,624		
Total Group revenue nom contracts with customers	<del></del>			
Operating profit reconciliation Total operating profit from reportable segments Elimination of intersegment operations Operating loss/(profit) from non-reportable segments Adjustments of operating profit Change in fair value of investment property Total Group operating profit	1,387,927 (550,907) (112,452) 1,020,798 (940,918) <b>804,448</b>	2,441,959 (435,925) 71,633 44,773 773,285 <b>2,895,725</b>		
Finance income Finance costs Net loss attributable to non-controlling participants in LLC Foreign exchange gain, net Share of (loss)/profit of associate (Loss)/profit before income tax	475,255 (2,698,186) (146,910) 1,126 (5,505) (1,569,772)	761,196 (2,264,156) 53,452 59,802 12,293 <b>1,518,312</b>		
Income tax benefit/(expense)	50,514	(988,693)		
income tax benefit (expense)	30,314	(550,035)		
Net (loss)/profit for the year from continuing operations	(1,519,258)	529,619		

# 27. Segment information (continued)

# Reconciliation of segments' results to net (loss)/profit (continued)

The main differences between revenue and operating profit under IFRS and management accounts are represented by different amount of inventories write-down to net realizable value and financial component (Notes 7.1, 7.6, 13) and other provisions, accrued under IFRS.

### 28. Subsequent events

Due to the recent rapid development of the coronavirus pandemic (COVID-19), many countries, including the Russian Federation, introduced quarantine measures, which had a significant impact on the level and scale of business activity of market participants. It is expected that both the pandemic itself and measures to minimize its consequences can affect the activities of companies from various industries. The Group regards this pandemic as a non-adjusting subsequent event, the financial effect of which cannot be estimated at the moment with a sufficient degree of confidence.

Since March 2020, there has been significant volatility in the stock, currency and commodity markets, including a drop in oil prices and a depreciation of Russian ruble against the US dollar and the euro. The scale and duration of these developments remain uncertain but will impact the Group's earnings, cash flow and financial condition. Currently the expected impact is not possible to quantify with a sufficient degree of confidence.

All above-mentioned facts create uncertainty for business activities and could affect assumptions used in calculation of estimates during preparation of these consolidated financial statements as disclosed in notes 11, 12, 13, 14 and 15. The Group assesses that some of the assumptions might change already during the preparation of the interim condensed consolidated financial statements for the first 6 months of 2020, including decrease of fair value of investment properties and loans issued, and impairment of financial and non-financial assets. However, quantitative assessment of such changes cannot be determined yet.

Besides, the Group assesses that the regime of self-isolation introduced in Russian Federation since April 2020 and suspension of construction works during April in Moscow region could lead to decrease of contracting and additional costs that is concerned to be temporary effect. While assessing the impact the following factors should be taken into account:

- ▶ The Group was included in the list of Strategic organizations of Russia on 24 April 2020.
- The Group develops initiatives to minimize costs.
- ▶ The Group actively uses remote technologies, including online sales.
- ▶ The management performs negotiations with credit institutions to refinance the current debt.

In April 2020, the Group received the approval of the bank to increase the amount of the credit limit, the estimated receipt of credit funds under which is sufficient to fulfil liabilities of the group on time and in full.

The management of the Group believes that as a result of the actions taken, the Group will have sufficient funds to repay liabilities and finance activities, which will allow it to continue to operate as a continuously operating enterprise in the foreseeable future.

These financial statements have been prepared on the assumption that the Group will be able to continue as a going concern. The financial statements do not contain any adjustments related to the possibility of selling the recorded assets and changing their classification, as well as to the size and classification of liabilities that might be required if the Group could not continue its activities as a continuously operating entity.

On 18 May 2020 the Group repaid its obligations under coupon on bonds in amount of 829,751.

In January-May 2020 the Group partially repaid its obligations under existing credit facilities in the total amount of 2,283,499.

In January-May 2020 the Group received loans in the total amount of 3,277,901.

In January-May 2020 the Group are refunded loans receivable and percent in the total amount of 1,461,203.

In January-May 2020 the Group provided loan facilities in the total amount of 716,650.